Southern Methodist University SMU Scholar

Psychology Theses and Dissertations

Psychology

Summer 2020

Mother-Child Informant Discrepancies of Child Internalizing Symptoms: Maternal Depression, Mother-Child Relationship Quality, and Family Environment as Moderators

Sharyl Esther Wee Southern Methodist University, swee@smu.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholar.smu.edu/hum_sci_psychology_etds

Part of the Clinical Psychology Commons

Recommended Citation

Wee, Sharyl Esther, "Mother-Child Informant Discrepancies of Child Internalizing Symptoms: Maternal Depression, Mother-Child Relationship Quality, and Family Environment as Moderators" (2020). *Psychology Theses and Dissertations*. 23. https://scholar.smu.edu/hum_sci_psychology_etds/23

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the Psychology at SMU Scholar. It has been accepted for inclusion in Psychology Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of SMU Scholar. For more information, please visit http://digitalrepository.smu.edu.

MOTHER-CHILD INFORMANT DISCREPANCIES OF CHILD INTERNALIZING SYMPTOMS: MATERNAL DEPRESSION, MOTHER-CHILD RELATIONSHIP QUALITY, AND FAMILY ENVIRONMENT AS MODERATORS

Approved by:

Dr. Chrystyna Kouros Committee Chair

Dr. Robert Hampson Committee Member

Dr. George Holden Committee Member

MOTHER-CHILD INFORMANT DISCREPANCIES OF CHILD INTERNALIZING SYMPTOMS: MATERNAL DEPRESSION, MOTHER-CHILD RELATIONSHIP QUALITY, AND FAMILY ENVIRONMENT AS MODERATORS

A Thesis Presented to the Graduate Faculty of the

Dedman College

Southern Methodist University

in

Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements

for the degree of

Master of Arts

with a

Major in Clinical Psychology

by

Sharyl Esther Wee

B.A. Psychology, The University of British Columbia

August 4th, 2020

Copyright (2020)

Sharyl Esther Wee

All Rights Reserved

Mother-Child Informant Discrepancies Of Child Internalizing Symptoms: Maternal Depression, Mother-Child Relationship Quality, And Family Environment as Moderators

Advisor: Dr. Chrystyna Kouros Master of Arts degree conferred August 4, 2020 Thesis completed: September 27, 2019

In the United States, 14.3% of adolescents have experienced an internalizing disorder. There are, however, often large discrepancies between parent and child reports of the child's symptoms, which can affect diagnoses and treatment outcomes (Hawley & Weisz, 2003; Kazdin, 1989). Maternal depressive symptoms have been associated with mother-child informant discrepancies of child internalizing symptoms (e.g., Chi & Hinshaw, 2002). Other characteristics of the parent-child relationship and family environment that may predict informant discrepancies have only been examined limitedly (e.g., Treutler & Epkins, 2003). The purpose of the present study was to test the extent to which maternal, family, and child characteristics predict mother-child informant discrepancies about children's internalizing symptoms. Participants were 129 mother-child dyads (*M* age = 13.6 years; 52.7% were female) from two independent studies on family relationships and child mental health. Mothers and children completed questionnaires during a lab visit.

We hypothesized that lower levels of maternal depressive symptoms, more maternal warmth and acceptance, and less stressful family environments would be associated with fewer

iv

mother-child informant discrepancies on child internalizing symptoms. We also hypothesized that greater informant discrepancies would predict mothers' poorer attitudes toward seeking treatment for their child's mental health. We did not find evidence of moderation by maternal, family, or child characteristics in our primary analyses. Supplemental, post-hoc analyses using another measure of children's depressive symptoms and with participants only from Sample 2 revealed that mother-child information discrepancies were lower at (a) lower levels of maternal warmth and acceptance and (b) higher levels of a stressful family environment. Both of these findings were in the opposite direction of hypotheses. Potential methodological considerations that may have accounted for the null interaction findings are discussed.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF TABLES ix
LIST OF FIGURES xi
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS xii
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION
1.1 Maternal Depressive Symptoms
1.2 Parent-Child Relationship Quality7
1.3 Family Environment
1.4 Child Age and Sex
1.5 Present Study 10
CHAPTER 2: METHOD 14
2.1 Participants
2.2 Procedures
2.3 Measures 16
a. Child Internalizing Symptoms16
b. Maternal Depressive Symptoms 18
c. Mother-Child Relationship Quality18
d. Family Environment
e. Mother's Attitude Towards Seeking Help 20

2.4 Analysis Plan
2.5 Power and Sensitivity Analyses
CHAPTER 3: RESULTS
3.1 Preliminary Analyses
a. Outliers
b. Missing Data
c. Informant Discrepancies
d. Child Age and Sex
e. Mothers' Marital Status
f. Race/Ethnicity Differences
3.2 Mothers' Depressive Symptoms as a Moderator of Mother-Child Informant Discrepancies
3.3 Mother-Child Relationship Quality as a Moderator of Mother-Child Informant Discrepancies
3.4 Family Environment as a Moderator of Mother-Child Informant Discrepancies
3.5 Child Age and Child Sex as Moderators of Mother-Child Informant Discrepancies
3.6 Mother-Child Informant Discrepancies as Predictor of Mothers' Attitudes toward Mental Health Help
3.7 Children's Depression Inventory as Measure of Internalizing Symptoms
3.8 Mother-Child Relationship Quality as a Moderator of Mother-Child Informant Discrepancies on the CDI
3.9 Post-Hoc, Exploratory Analyses

a. Post-Hoc Analyses Controlling for Race.	
b. Combining Mother and Child Reports of Maternal Warmth and Acceptance	
c. Internalizing Symptoms Composite	
d. Removing Covariates	
e. Sample 2 Only	
CHAPTER 4: DISCUSSION	
4.1 Maternal Depressive Symptoms	40
4.2 Mother-Child Relationship Quality	41
4.3 Family Environment	
4.4 Child Age and Sex	
4.5 Mothers' Attitudes Toward Seeking Mental Health Treatment for their Child	45
4.6 Limitations	46
4.7 Individual and Cultural Diversity	51
4.8 Ethical Considerations	52
4.9 Summary, Future Directions, and Practical Implications	52
APPENDIX	55
BIBLIOGRAPHY	

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1. Demographic Information and Means and Standard Deviations of Study Variables By Samples 56
Table 2. Study Constructs and Measures Used
Table 3. Inter-Correlations Among Study Variables. 59
Table 4. Multiple Regressions Testing Mothers' Depressive Symptoms as a Moderator betweenMother and Child Internalizing Symptoms (SDQ and SCARED)61
Table 5. Multiple Regressions Testing Mothers' Self-Reports of Warmth and Acceptance as a Moderator between Mother and Child Internalizing Symptoms (SDQ and SCARED) for Sample 2
Table 6. Multiple Regressions Testing Children's Report of Mothers' Warmth and Acceptance as a Moderator of between Mother and Child Reports of Child Internalizing Symptoms (SDQ and SCARED) for Sample 2
Table 7. Multiple Regressions Testing Family Environment as a Moderator between Mother and Child Reports of Child Internalizing Symptoms (SDQ and SCARED)
Table 8. Multiple Regressions Testing Child Age as a Moderator between Mother and Child Reports of Child Internalizing Symptoms (SDQ and SCARED)65
Table 9. Multiple Regressions Testing Child Sex as a Moderator between Mother and ChildReports of Child Internalizing Symptoms (SDQ and SCARED)66
Table 10. Multiple Regressions Testing Mother-Child Informant Discrepancies on the SDQ and SCARED as a Predictor of Mothers' Attitudes Towards Mental Health Treatment for Sample 2
Table 11. Multiple Regressions Testing Mothers' Warmth and Acceptance (Mother-Report) as a Moderator between Mother and Child Reports of Child Depressive Symptoms (CDI) for Sample 2
Table 12. Family Environment as a Moderator between Mother and Child Reports of Child Anxiety Symptoms (SCARED) 69

Table 13. Family Environment as a Moderator between Mother and Child Reports of G	Child
Anxiety Symptoms (SCARED) for Sample 2 Only	

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1. Association between children's report of their depressive symptoms and mother- reported child depressive symptoms as moderated by mothers' report of maternal warmth and acceptance (Sample 2 only)	h 1
Figure 2. Association between children's report of their anxiety symptoms and mother-reported child anxiety symptoms as moderated by stressful family environment	2
Figure 1. Association between children's report of their anxiety symptoms and mother-reported child anxiety symptoms as moderated by stressful family environment (Sample 2 only) 7	3

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This thesis would not have been possible without the input and guidance of my thesis committee, especially my advisor, Chrystyna Kouros. I am grateful for her knowledge, insight, and guidance in shaping me into a practitioner of good science. I would also like to thank my partner, Christopher Price, for being my pillar of support throughout this challenging year. I am also grateful for my close friends and family for always being a listening ear and support to me.

CHAPTER 1:

INTRODUCTION

Fourteen percent of children in the United States have a diagnosable internalizing disorder in their lifetime (Merikangas et al., 2010). Child psychopathology is a risk factor for developing problems in other developmental domains in adolescence and into adulthood, such as academic difficulties, substance abuse, physical health problems, and risk for adult psychopathology (e.g., American Psychological Association, 2019; Hinshaw, 1992; Hofstra, Van Der Ende, & Verhulst, 2003). Therefore, receiving the best treatment for psychological problems and intervening before such symptoms reach clinical levels is vital for children.

The literature has consistently shown that parents and their children, however, often disagree about the level of children's behaviors and symptoms. This disagreement between parents' and children's ratings is known as "informant discrepancies" (Achenbach, McConaughy, & Howell, 1987; De Los Reyes & Kazdin, 2005). Achenbach and colleagues' seminal meta-analysis on informant discrepancies between parent and children's reports of children's behavioral and emotional symptoms found a mean correlation of r = .25. A more recent meta-analysis by De Los Reyes and colleagues (2015) found a similar correlation of r = .26 between parents' and children's reports of children's internalizing symptoms.

Informant discrepancies can significantly impact whether parents seek treatment for their child, the nature of the treatment itself, and treatment outcomes, such as contributing to poor therapeutic alliances and treatment planning (Hawley & Weisz, 2003). The purpose of the present study was to identify maternal, family-level, and child characteristics that predict mother-child informant discrepancies for child internalizing symptoms.

Informant discrepancies have been associated with a variety of negative outcomes in mental health treatment, such as delaying treatment. For example, Yeh and Weisz (2001) examined 381 parent-child dyads who were referred to outpatient community mental health clinics and found that 63% of the parent-child dyads could not agree on a single problem for which treatment was sought. Similarly, Hawley and Weisz (2003) found that only 38.1% of parents and children agreed on a target problem or goal in therapy, whereas 76.2% of parents and therapists agreed on a specific target problem. These parent-child disagreements on target problem behaviors could negatively impact treatment planning because attaining agreement on therapy goals is a pivotal first step in engaging clients in the therapeutic process, motivating the client in therapy, and ultimately, working towards desired outcomes (Bordin, 1979; Haynes, 1993; Horvath & Luborksy, 1993; Karoly, 1993; Liddle, 1995; Nezu & Nezu, 1993). Informant discrepancies can also result in misdiagnoses depending on which informant (parent or child) is asked to provide reports of symptoms of depression and cognitive processes (Kazdin, 1989).

Moreover, emerging research has suggested that informant discrepancies have greater implications for children's mental and behavioral outcomes. For example, greater parent-youth informant discrepancies of youth's behavioral and emotional problems predicted greater increases in negative youth outcomes such as anxiety and depressive symptoms, aggressive and

oppositional behaviors, and police/judicial contacts in young adulthood (Ferdinand, van der Ende, & Verhulst, 2004; Goolsby et al., 2018).

Parents who report lower levels of emotional and behavioral problems than their children may be unaware of the necessity for seeking help for their children. As a result, children who feel that they need help, but do not actually receive professional help, may withdraw from their family and have a tendency not to seek help from their family members (Ferdinand et al., 2004). These behaviors adversely affect their emotional development and they may seek out negative ways of socializing and coping with their problems, such as deliberate self-harm (Ferdinand et al., 2004).

When parents reported higher levels of symptomology than their children, this predicted negative consequences as well. Children whose parents reported higher levels of symptomology than their children self-reported at the beginning of treatment showed the least improvement in their symptoms at post-therapy. This suggests that when children disagree on the need for treatment, they may not be a willing or active participant in therapy, and as a result, show poorer treatment outcomes than children who agree with their parents on levels of symptomology pre-treatment (Goolsby et al., 2018).

Informant discrepancies may also be associated with parents' perception of how much their child needs mental healthcare (Weisz & Weiss, 1991). A parent's intention or action to seek out mental health help (help-seeking behavior) is the most important factor as to whether a child receives mental health treatment (Dempster, Davis, Jones, Keating, & Wildman, 2015). Helpseeking behavior has been related to parents' perception of need and this perception of need is greatly influenced by the type and severity of problems parents recognize (Weisz & Weiss, 1991). Indeed, Thurston and colleagues (2015) found that when parents recognize their

children's emotional and behavioral problems, they report greater intentions to seek help for their children.

De Los Reyes and Kazdin (2005) proposed a model to explain processes by which informant discrepancies may arise. The attribution-bias-context (ABC) model suggests informants differ in three major ways that contribute to informant discrepancies: (1) their attributions of the cause of the child's behavior (internal/inherent characteristic such as personality vs. external/environmental factors such as negative influence from peers); (2) the extent to which being asked to report on negative behavior can lead to negative memory bias, such as perceiving a child's behavior as more annoying when being asked to rate the child's problematic behavior; and (3) the contexts in which they observe the problem behavior and participate in the assessment process.

Another hypothesized reason for informant discrepancies is that some symptoms are less observable than others; therefore, allowing greater potential for parents and children to disagree. Several studies have found that child externalizing problems show greater reporter agreement compared to internalizing problems, which seems to suggest that if problems are more evident and observable, informant discrepancies may be lower (Achenbach et al., 1987; Bajeux et al., 2018; Duhig, Renk, Epstein, & Phares, 2000; Rothen, et al., 2009; Salbach-Andrae, Klinkowski, Lenz, & Lehmkuhl, 2009; Sourander, Helstelä, & Helenius, 1999; Van der Meer, Dixon, & Rose, 2008).

Other studies, however, have found no significant difference in informant discrepancies between internalizing and externalizing problems (Jensen, Xenakis, Davis, & Degroot, 1988; Kolko & Kazdin, 1993; Verhulst & van der Ende, 1992; Vierhaus, Rueth, & Lohaus, 2018). Vierhaus and colleagues (2018) employed a novel approach to examine this phenomenon. They

recruited two independent samples of mother-child dyads; one sample was used to test informant discrepancies and the second sample was used to rate how observable they thought children's specific behaviors were. They found that mothers and adolescents disagreed on what types of behaviors were observable; moreover, there was no evidence to suggest that internalizing or externalizing symptoms, in general, were more observable than the other. For example, the three behaviors rated as most observable and the three rated least observable were related to externalizing behavior.

Vierhaus and colleagues (2018) noted that researchers and clinicians should focus on understanding the impact of differences in perceived observability between parents and children; that is, when a parent perceives a specific behavior as less observable, clinicians/researchers should be cognizant of the possible lower validity of this informant's report on that specific behavior. Additional factors such maternal depression, qualities of the parent-child relationship or family environment, as well as characteristics of the child have also been proposed and studied as factors that may predict mother-child informant discrepancies about child internalizing symptoms (De Los Reyes & Kazdin, 2005).

1.1 Maternal Depressive Symptoms

Maternal levels of depression have been significantly related to informant discrepancies of child internalizing and externalizing symptoms, such that depressed mothers tend to report more behavioral and emotional symptoms in their children than their children report of themselves (Berg-Nielsen, Vika, & Dahl, 2003; Breslau, Davis, & Prabucki, 1987; Briggs-Gowan, Carter, & Schwab-Stone, 1996; Chi & Hinshaw, 2002; Chilcoat & Breslau, 1997; Najman et al., 2000; Renouf & Kovacs, 1994; Youngstrom, Loeber, & Stouthamer-Loeber, 2000). This relation is generally consistent with the depression-distortion hypothesis (Richters &

Pellegrini, 1989), which suggests that depressed mothers have a negative cognitive bias that distorts or inflates their perceptions of their children's emotional and behavioral problems. For example, in one study, mothers who had more depressive symptoms reported more internalizing symptoms in their adolescent children than their children self-reported, and maternal depression accounted for 41% of the variance predicting mother-child informant discrepancies on internalizing disorders (Berg-Nielsen et al., 2003).

More recent research, however, has revealed different patterns of findings that seem to suggest that maternal depression decreases or is unrelated to informant discrepancies. Affrunti and Woodruff-Borden (2015) examined maternal worry, depression, and anxiety symptoms as predictors of mother-child informant discrepancies on child anxiety symptoms. Results showed that maternal worry and depression predicted significantly lower levels of child anxiety symptoms reported by mothers, and greater mother-child informant discrepancies. Conversely, maternal anxiety predicted higher levels of mother-reported child anxiety symptoms, and lower mother-child informant discrepancies.

The authors posit that maternal depression and worry increase informant discrepancies due to parents' reduction in accuracy because they tend to be preoccupied with their own internal worries and rumination and hence, are unaware of their child's distress. Anxious mothers, however, tend to agree more with their children's reports of anxiety because they are hypervigilant to their child's anxiety symptoms, or are more familiar with their symptoms, having experienced it themselves (Affrunti & Woodruff-Borden, 2015).

Interestingly, another study found that depressed parents may be accurate reporters of their children's internalizing symptoms because their baseline reports of their children's depressive symptoms predicted their children's future internalizing disorders, especially for

children below the age of 12 (Lewis et al., 2012). In a recent study, Makol and Polo (2018) found that children's previous mental health service use and higher child externalizing problems were associated with lower parent-child informant discrepancies about child internalizing symptoms. The authors posit that this pattern may be due to parent's increased awareness of internalizing symptoms through their exposure to mental health services for their child. Overall, it appears that the relation between maternal psychopathology and informant discrepancies depends on what maternal symptoms are being assessed, the specific symptoms being reported about the child, and children's past mental health experiences.

1.2 Parent-Child Relationship Quality

There is some evidence to suggest that parent-child relationship quality and aspects of parenting may predict informant discrepancies. One study found that a greater number of parent-child conflict topics discussed (e.g., household chores, academics and school) was associated with mothers reporting lower levels child internalizing symptoms than children self-reported (Treutler & Epkins, 2003). In this same study, the intensity of mother-child discussions (rated from 1 - *calm* to 5 - *angry*) was also significantly related to mother-child informant discrepancies for child externalizing behaviors only.

In general, good parent-child communication has been related to lower mother-child informant discrepancies of internalizing symptoms (Van Roy, Groholt, Heyerdahl, & Clench-aas, 2010). Time spent with their children and parental engagement have also been associated with lower mother-child informant discrepancies for child internalizing symptoms (Treutler & Epkins, 2003; Van Roy et al., 2010). This may be because parents who spend more time with their children become more cognizant of their child's problem behaviors. Similarly, good

communication between mothers and children may lead to a greater likelihood that children communicate their emotional and behavioral problems to their parents (Van Roy et al., 2010).

Among fathers, Treutler and Epkins (2003) found that greater parental acceptance was related to lower father-child informant discrepancies about children's internalizing symptoms. On the other hand, low parental acceptance of the child (i.e., love, affection, care, comfort, concern, support; Rohner, 1986, 2004) has been associated with higher parent-child discrepancies in reports of externalizing symptoms but not internalizing symptoms (Kolko & Kazdin, 1993). Thus, among the handful of studies that have tested the quality of the parent-child relationship as a predictor of informant discrepancies, significant findings are not consistently found with regard to mother-child discrepancies of child internalizing symptoms. In addition, these past studies have relied only on the parent's report of the parent-child relationship without taking into account the child's perspective and experience of that relationship.

1.3 Family Environment

Preliminary evidence also suggests that the quality of the family environment as a whole may predict informant discrepancies. Jensen and colleagues (1988) found in a nonclinical sample that higher levels of mother-reported family stress – life events that were stressors to the family or the child over the past year – were associated with greater informant discrepancies between mothers and sons on internalizing symptoms, such that mothers reported more internalizing symptoms than their sons self-reported. Conversely, greater family stressors were related to lower informant discrepancies between parents and daughters on internalizing symptoms in this study. The findings from this study suggest that mothers may project the impact of the family stressors onto their sons and underestimate the impact of family stressors on their daughters' mental health (Jensen et al., 1988). The authors also speculated that perhaps under conditions of

stress, parents and daughters may tend to agree about the daughter's internalizing symptoms. The authors also posited that sons may exhibit more problem behaviors in the midst of family stressors that are noticeable to parents but sons do not identify these problems in themselves.

Kolko and Kazdin (1993) found in both clinical and nonclinical samples that recent family stress experienced in the past 12 months (e.g., failing grade, death of a parent) was related to greater informant discrepancies between parents and children on both internalizing and externalizing symptoms. The authors hypothesized that when there is a lot of stress experienced in the home, parents may be less likely to notice their child's internalizing and externalizing symptoms, or that children do not communicate or show these symptoms to their parents. A limitation of these studies, however, is that they have only examined family stress in terms of recent events or number of stressful events. This does not capture other aspects of the quality of the family environment, such as level of conflict between family members.

1.4 Child Age and Sex

The age of the child has also been related to the extent of parent-child informant discrepancies about the child's symptoms, but the results have been mixed. Achenbach and colleagues' (1987) meta-analysis found that reporters had greater agreement on symptoms of younger children ages 6–11 years old compared to adolescents 12–19 years of age. The more recent meta-analysis by De Los Reyes and colleagues (2015), however, did not find this age effect when comparing parent and child reports of internalizing symptoms among younger children (10 years and younger) versus older children (11 years and older). The authors purport that the lack of age differences may be a consequence of changes in assessing child mental health symptoms in the last three decades. Specifically, evidence-based assessments and systems have been established, and emphasis on including children's self-reports has been increased.

Achenbach and colleagues' (1987) meta-analysis only consisted of a small proportion of studies that compared parent and teacher reports to children's self-reports, whereas De Los Reyes and colleagues' 2015 meta-analysis included at least 50% of studies that compared child self-reports with parents or teachers.

Child sex has also been a consideration in relation to informant discrepancies. In the United States, girls have a twofold higher rate of mood disorders than boys (Merikangas et al., 2010). The finding, however, on whether informant discrepancies differ for boys as compared to girls is mixed, and the pattern of findings most likely depends on the specific population being studied (De Los Reyes & Kazdin, 2005). It has been posited that boys self-report lower levels of problems, whereas girls tend to self-report more problems that go unnoticed by their parents (Van der Meer et al., 2008). Some studies have found greater parent-child discrepancies for boys (Salbach-Andrae et al., 2009), while other studies have observed more parent-child disagreements for girls, in particular for internalizing problems (Grills & Ollendick, 2002; Sourander et al., 1999). Several studies, however, have not found any sex effects (e.g., Choudhury, Pimentel, & Kendall, 2003; Engel, Rodrigue, & Geffken, 1994; Verhulst, Althaus, & Berden, 1987).

1.5 Present Study

The purpose of this study was to identify maternal, family, and child characteristics that predict mother-child informant discrepancies for child internalizing symptoms. First, we aimed to examine mother's depressive symptoms as a moderator of mother-child informant discrepancies. Our first hypothesis was that higher levels of maternal depressive symptoms would be related to greater informant discrepancies between mothers and children, with mothers

with more depressive symptoms reporting greater levels of internalizing symptoms than their child, consistent with the depression-distortion hypothesis (Richters & Pellegrini, 1989).

Second, we aimed to test mother-child relationship quality as a predictor of mother-child informant discrepancies for child internalizing symptoms. Based on the findings by Kolko and Kazdin (1993) and Treutler and Epkins (2003), our second hypothesis was that mother-child relationships that are lower in warmth and acceptance would have higher mother-child informant discrepancies on child internalizing symptoms with mothers reporting greater internalizing symptoms than their child.

Third, we aimed to examine the quality of the family environment as a predictor of mother-child informant discrepancies for child internalizing symptoms. Our third hypothesis was that mother-child informant discrepancies about child internalizing symptoms would be greater in the context of a more stressful family environment (higher levels of conflict, unsupportive relationships). Based on the findings from Kolko and Kazdin (1993) showing that parents in stressful family environments may be less likely to notice their child's symptoms, we expected that mothers will report fewer internalizing symptoms than their children self-report.

Fourth, given the mixed findings in the literature related to child sex and age on the informant discrepancies of mother-child reports of children's internalizing symptoms (e.g., Achenbach et al., 1987; De Los Reyes et al., 2015), we were interested in exploring any differences in informant discrepancies between male and female children, and older and younger children, but we did not have any a priori hypothesis.

A secondary aim of this study was to explore the extent to which informant discrepancies predict mothers' help-seeking behavior and attitudes toward children's mental health. As research on help-seeking behavior and need perception has suggested, the perception of need is

associated with the type and severity of child problems that parents recognize (Weisz & Weiss, 1991). Since parents' subjective appraisals have been demonstrated to be a significant indicator of help-seeking behavior and thus, good indicators of whether parents believe their child needs treatment (Harrison, McKay, & Bannon, 2004), we hypothesized that greater mother-child informant discrepancies on internalizing symptoms would be related to poorer attitudes towards child mental health and seeking professional mental health help. Specifically, mothers who report lower levels symptoms than their child would endorse lower levels of help-seeking behavior and more negative attitudes toward child mental health and mental health treatment.

Altogether, our study aimed to address the gaps in the literature on mother-child informant discrepancies by identifying potential maternal, family, and child characteristics that predict the extent to which mothers and children agree about the child's internalizing symptoms. Extending previous research that has relied on parents' reports of the parent-child relationship quality or stressful family events, the current study included children's perception of their relationship quality with their mother and their family environment. As researchers such as Jensen and colleagues (1988) have speculated in the literature, informant discrepancies may arise in part because children do not share their problems with their parents.

Assessing children's perceptions about their relationship with their mother and their family may provide insight into why children may not be sharing their problems with their mothers. For example, perhaps children who do not feel secure enough about their relationship with their mothers are less likely to express their feelings openly. Examining the child's perceptions may also give us more information about the contexts under which mother-child informant discrepancies are more pronounced. In addition, this study extended previous work by testing implications of informant discrepancies; namely, how it may predict mothers' perceptions

and attitudes toward seeking mental health treatment for their children. By examining these maternal, family, and child specific characteristics, we aimed to identify potential factors underlying mother-child informant discrepancies, which ultimately may help improve mental health treatment seeking and outcomes for children.

CHAPTER 2:

METHOD

2.1 Participants

The sample included 129 mother-child dyads across two independent studies. The first sample included 55 families recruited to participate in a study about family relationships and mental health. Eligibility criteria for these participants were that parents had to be living together for at least two years and children were between the ages of 10 and 16. The second sample included 74 mother-child dyads (out of a total of 81 parent-child dyads; the 7 father-child dyads were not included in the present study), recruited to participate in a multi-site study about parent and child attitudes about mental health. Eligibility criteria was that children were between the ages of 9 and 17 and lived the majority of the time with their parent.

The university's Institutional Review Board (IRB) approved both independent studies and there were no known risks posed to participants. In addition, minority families were recruited at a rate consistent with the current ethnic demographics of Dallas County (U. S. Census Bureau, 2018) to ensure ethnic and racial diversity. For both samples, families were recruited from the community through letters sent to families in local school districts and flyers posted in the community and online (e.g., Facebook, Craigslist).

In the combined sample of 129 mother-child dyads, the average child age was 13.6 years (SD = 2.2) and 52.7% were female. The children were racially diverse: 38.8% were White, 31% African American, 22.5% were Latino/Hispanic, and 10% reported another race or more than one race. Mothers were on average 41.5 years old (SD = 7.28) and 74.2% of mothers were married. The median yearly household income, reported by mothers, was between US\$60,001 and US\$80,000 (13.2% of families). The percentage of families reporting other yearly household income were: 3.1% between US\$10,001 and US\$15,000, 0.8% between US\$15,001-\$20,000, 7% between US\$20,001 and US\$30,000, 15.5% between US\$30,001 and US\$40,000, 6.2% between US \$40,001 and US\$50,000, 10.1% between US\$50,001 and US\$60,000, 0.8% between US\$60,001 and US\$10,000, 17.8% between US\$80,001 and US\$100,000, 17.1% between US\$100,001 and US\$150,000, while 8.5% earned greater than US\$150,000. Table 1 shows the demographic information for children and mothers for each individual sample. The percentage of mothers who were married significantly differed between the samples, $\chi^2(1, 127) = 6.36$, p =.012. Approximately 85.5% of mothers in sample 1 were married whereas 65.8% of mothers in sample 2 were married.

2.2 Procedures

In both studies, children and mothers completed all measures during a laboratory visit (Sample 1: 4-hour laboratory visit; Sample 2: 2.5-hour laboratory visit). Children and mothers completed questionnaires about the child's internalizing symptoms. Children completed a measure of family functioning and mothers provided self-reports of their own depressive symptoms. Mothers and children in Sample 2 also completed questionnaires about mother-child relationship quality, mothers' attitudes toward seeking professional mental health help for their children, and completed an additional measure of children's internalizing symptoms. Table 2

shows the study variables and the measures used for each variable, as well as the corresponding reporter(s) and sample size(s).

2.3 Measures

a. Child Internalizing Symptoms. Children and mothers in both samples completed the internalizing symptoms subscale of the Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire (SDQ; Goodman, 2001). The SDQ consists of 10 items that assess a variety of internalizing symptoms such as worry and sadness. Respondents rated statements such as "I /my child worry(ies) a lot" on a scale of 0 (*not true*) to 2 (*certainly true*). Items were summed to create a total internalizing symptoms score, with higher scores reflecting higher levels of symptoms.

The SDQ has shown good internal consistency ($\alpha = 0.63 - 0.77$; Bourdon, Goodman, Rae, Simpson, & Koretz, 2005) and test-retest stability (4 - 6 months period) of 0.62 (Goodman, 2001). Construct validity of the SDQ was also examined through degree of associations of high SDQ scores and the presence or absence of psychiatric disorders. High SDQ scores were associated with a significant increase in psychiatric risk (Goodman, 2001). In the current study, we obtained a Cronbach's alpha of 0.74 for the internalizing scale on the mothers' report of the SDQ, and a Cronbach's alpha of 0.62 for the internalizing scale on the child report of the SDQ. Considering the low reliability of the child report of the SDQ internalizing scale, we decided to use the 5-item emotional problems scale which yielded a Cronbach's alpha of 0.69 for the mother's report of the SDQ emotional problems scale, and 0.67 for the child's report of the SDQ emotional problems scale.

In both samples, children and mothers also completed the Screen for Child Anxiety Related Disorders (SCARED; Birmaher et al., 1997), a 41-item questionnaire that assesses symptoms of a variety of anxiety disorders. Individuals rated each item on a scale of 0 (*not true* or hardly ever true) to 2 (very true or often true). An example item is "When I (my child) feel(s) frightened, it is hard for me (him/her) to breathe". Items were summed to create a total anxiety score, with higher scores reflecting higher levels of anxiety symptoms. The reliability of the SCARED is excellent; in a meta-analysis of cross-cultural samples that assessed the SCARED's psychometric properties, the average alpha was 0.91 (Hale, Crocetti, Raaijmakers, & Meeus, 2011). The 5-week test-retest reliability of the SCARED is also good ($\alpha = 0.70 - 0.90$; Birmaher et al., 1997). Construct validity was demonstrated through the ability of the SCARED to differentiate between anxiety and other disorders, as well as within specific types of anxiety disorders (Birmaher et al., 1997). In the present study, mothers' ($\alpha = 0.93$) and children's ($\alpha = 0.90$) reports on the SCARED showed good reliability.

Children and mothers in Sample 2 also completed the Children's Depression Inventory (CDI; Kovacs, 1985). The child-report version consists of 27-items that assess an array of depressive symptoms such as sadness, anhedonia, and suicidal ideation. The CDI presents three alternative statements for each item (e.g., "I am sad once in a while," "I am sad many times," and "I am sad all the time") and children were asked to select the statement that best described them within the past two weeks. Higher scores indicate higher levels of depressive symptoms. The CDI has shown good internal consistency ($\alpha = 0.86$; Kovacs, 1985), excellent 1-week test-retest reliability ($\alpha = 0.87$; Saylor, Finch, Spirito, & Bennett, 1984), and fair 6-week test-retest reliability ($\alpha = 0.59$; Saylor et al., 1984). The CDI has also shown good construct validity by its ability to differentiate children with general emotional distress from normal school children (Saylor et al., 1984). In the current study, the CDI showed good reliability ($\alpha = 0.78$).

The CDI parent-report version (CDI:P; Kovacs, 1997) consists of 17 statements (e.g., "My child blames himself or herself for things"). Mothers rated each statement on a scale of 0

(*not at all*) to 3 (*much or most of the time*). Higher scores indicate higher levels of depressive symptoms. The CDI:P has shown a high test-retest reliability ($\alpha = 0.75$) and internal consistency ($\alpha = 0.74$) and is strongly correlated with the CDI ($\alpha = 0.88$; Wierzbicki, 1987). In the current study, the CDI:P showed good reliability ($\alpha = 0.84$).

b. Maternal Depressive Symptoms. In both samples, mothers completed the Center for Epidemiologic Studies Depression Scale (CESD; Radloff, 1977), a 20-item self-report measure of depressive symptomology. Mothers selected how often specific feelings or behaviors applied to them in the past week on a scale from 0 (rarely or none of the time [less than 1 day]) to 3 (most or all of the time [5-7 days]). An example of a statement is, "I felt that everything I did was an effort." The CESD has shown good internal consistency ($\alpha = 0.84 - 0.90$; Radloff, 1977). The test-retest reliability was moderate, ranging from 0.51 to 0.67 for time intervals of 2 to 8 weeks (Radloff, 1977). The authors posited that this was because of the expected variation of symptomology since the questionnaire is designed to measure symptoms over the past week (Radloff, 1977). The CESD also showed good construct validity. It discriminated well between psychiatric inpatient and general population samples; for example, inpatients scored approximately 5 to 6 standard deviations above the general population sample (Radloff, 1977). The measure showed good reliability in the current study ($\alpha = 0.79$). The percentage of mothers who self-reported at or above clinical levels (≥ 16 ; Radloff, 1977) of depressive symptoms was 11.63%.

c. Mother-Child Relationship Quality. In Sample 2, children completed the warmth and acceptance subscale of the Children's Perception of Parental Behaviors Inventory (CRPBI; Margolies & Weintraub, 1977). The warmth and acceptance subscale includes 24-items, rated on a 3-point scale from 1 (*not like*) to 3 (*a lot like*). Individuals selected choices based on statements

that described their mother ("My mother is a person who... smiles at me often"). The CRPBI has shown good test-retest reliability (5-week retest) of 0.79 to 0.93. Cronbach's alpha was 0.88 for the CRPBI in this current study. Items from the CRPBI warmth and acceptance subscale were reworded for parent completion on the Parental Behaviors Inventory (PBI; Margolies & Weintraub, 1977).

Mothers selected choices about their own behavior on a scale ranging from 1 (*very much unlike me*) to 5 (*very much like me*). Satisfactory 6-month test-retest reliability of 0.76 and good internal consistency ($\alpha = 0.91 - 0.95$; Almeida & Galambos, 1991) have been shown. Cronbach's alpha was 0.81 for the mother-reported PBI in the current study. Higher scores on both the child-and mother-versions indicated higher acceptance and warmth, and therefore, better relationship quality.

d. Family Environment. In both samples, children completed the Risky Family Questionnaire (RFQ; Taylor, Lerner, Sage, Lehman, & Seeman, 2004), a 13-item measure that assesses children's perceptions of family stress and dysfunction (e.g., conflicts between family members, unsupportive or neglectful relationships). Children were asked to rate the frequency of each item about their family ranging from 1 (*not at all*) to 5 (*very often*). An example item is, "How often did a parent or other adult swear at you, insult you, put you down, or act in a way that made you feel threatened?". Items were summed and higher scores reflected a more stressful family environment. The RFQ has shown good internal consistency ($\alpha = 0.86$; Taylor, Eisenberger, Saxbe, Lehman, & Lieberman, 2006), and demonstrated discriminant validity from other psychosocial variables (depressive symptomology, social support, and anger-out expression) that could alter the retrospective recall accuracy of the family environment (Loucks et al., 2014). The RFQ showed good reliability in this study ($\alpha = 0.82$).

e. Mother's Attitude Towards Seeking Help. In Sample 2, mothers completed the Parental Attitudes Toward Psychological Services Inventory (PATPSI; Turner, 2012), a 21-item questionnaire that measures attitudes toward seeking professional mental health help for children. A sample item is, "I would not want others (friends, family, teachers, etc.) to know if my child had a psychological or behavior problem." Parents rated how much they agreed with each item from a scale of 0 (*strongly disagree*) to 5 (*strongly agree*). The help-seeking attitudes toward mental health treatment for children. The PATPSI showed adequate internal consistency ($\alpha = 0.70$ -0.90) in a sample of 260 parents, the majority of which (81%) were from Texas (Turner, 2012). In the current study, the PATPSI help seeking attitudes subscale showed acceptable reliability ($\alpha = 0.65$).

2.4 Analysis Plan

For our preliminary analyses, we examined distributional assumptions and outliers were identified. We also tested for normality. We calculated correlations between our main study variables: children's internalizing symptoms, mothers' depressive symptoms, mother-child relationship quality, family environment, child age, child sex, and mothers' attitudes towards seeking mental health treatment. We controlled for study sample in our analyses as well.

Earlier research on informant discrepancies utilized difference scores to operationalize the discrepancy, in which the score provided by one informant was subtracted from the score provided by another informant. Difference scores, however, have been found to have questionable validity and limitations. These have been reviewed extensively by researchers such as De Los Reyes and colleagues (2011a), Edwards (1994), and Griffin, Murray, and Gonzalez (1999). Laird and De Los Reyes (2013) highlighted that the two main limitations of difference

scores are (1) difficulty separating the difference scores from the original two measures it was derived from – that is, any differences seen may be confounded with the variations of the original measures themselves and may not reflect true differences between the informants' reports; and (2) using difference scores makes the assumption that one reporter's score is positively associated with the outcome whereas the other reporter's score is negatively associated with the outcome. These difficulties do not go away by simply using squared or absolute difference scores (Laird & De Los Reyes, 2013). Instead, Edwards (1994) and Laird and De Los Reyes (2013) recommend testing the interaction between the two reporters' scores when predicting to an outcome. In our study, we were primarily interested in factors that predicted the informant discrepancy. In this case, Laird and De Los Reyes (2013) recommended testing an interaction between one informant's report and the moderator, with the other informant's report serving as the dependent variable (e.g., Laird & LaFleur, 2016).

To test our first set of hypotheses about maternal, family, and child characteristics as moderators of informant discrepancies, we used multiple regression analyses. The predictors in the model were the mothers' report of child internalizing symptoms (SDQ or SCARED) and one of the moderators (maternal depression, parent-child relationship quality, family stress, child age, or child sex). We also included the interaction between mothers' report and the moderator variable. We mean centered all variables before creating the interaction term, following the suggested best practice when testing interaction effects (Aiken & West, 1991). The model also controlled for the quadratic main effect of mothers' reports of children's internalizing symptoms and the moderator to ensure that the interactions were not capturing a quadratic main effect. Following the work of Laird and colleagues (2013), nonsignificant quadratic effects were

removed from the model when their removal did not change the results to allow for a more parsimonious model.

An example regression model for informant discrepancies on child internalizing symptoms and maternal depressive symptoms as the moderator is included below:

Child self-reported SDQ = $b_0 + b_1$ *(Mother-report SDQ) + b_2 *(Mother CESD) + b_3 *(Mother-report SDQ)² + b_4 *(Mother CESD)² + b_5 *(Mother-report SDQ * Mother CESD) + e.

In this example, the regression coefficient term b_5 indicates the extent to which maternal depressive symptoms moderate informant discrepancies between mother and child reports of child internalizing symptoms. If this interaction was significant, we plotted the interaction and calculated simple slopes at 1 standard deviation below (lower levels) and 1 standard deviation above (higher levels) the mean for the moderator variable.

To test our secondary aim of examining the extent to which mother-child informant discrepancy predicted mother's attitudes toward seeking child mental health treatment, we used multiple regression analyses. Predictors were both mothers' and children's reports of child internalizing symptoms (SDQ, SCARED, or CDI) and the two-way interaction between their reports. As before, we controlled for the squared main effects of each informants' report. A sample regression equation for SDQ is below; separate models were tested using the SDQ, the SCARED, and the CDI.

 $PATPSI = b_0 + b_1*(Child\text{-report SDQ}) + b_2*(Mother\text{-report SDQ}) + b_3*(Child\text{-report SDQ})^2 + b_4*(Child\text{-report SDQ})^2 + b_5*(Child\text{-report SDQ} * Mother\text{-report SDQ}) + e.$

The interaction term, b₅, indicates the extent to which mother-child informant discrepancies predict mothers' attitudes toward seeking child mental health treatment. If this

interaction was significant, we plotted the interaction and calculated simple slopes at 1 standard deviation below (lower levels) and 1 standard deviation above (higher levels) the mean.

2.5 Power and Sensitivity Analyses

The proposed study included 129 mother-child dyads with children between the ages of 9 and 17 years old across two independent studies. Since the two samples came from different studies, mother-child relationship quality and mothers' attitudes towards child mental health and treatment were only assessed in Sample 2. Therefore, aims relating to these variables had a smaller sample size of 74 dyads.

We ran a sensitivity power analyses using the program G*Power (Faul, Erdfelder, Buchner, & Lang, 2009) which estimated that the minimum detectable effect size was approximately $f^2 = 0.077$ (i.e., a small to medium effect size) in order to have a sufficient power of .80 with a sample size of 129. A small to medium effect size is not unreasonable based on previous research by Laird and De Los Reyes (2013) and Laird and LaFleur (2016) who used polynomial regression rather than difference scores to examine informant discrepancies. Their studies estimated small effect sizes of approximately $f^2 = .036$, although they had larger sample sizes and fewer predictors. Therefore, we assumed a small to medium effect size for our study.

For hypothesis 2 (moderation by maternal warmth and acceptance) and hypothesis 5 (predicting maternal attitudes toward treatment seeking), only the mother-child dyads in Sample 2 (n = 74) completed measures of mother-child relationship quality (i.e., PBI and CRPBI) and only mothers in this sample completed measures of attitudes toward seeking professional mental health help for children (PATPSI). Sensitivity power analyses revealed that our effect size would have to be approximately $f^2 = 0.137$, close to a medium effect size, in order to have a sufficient power of .80. Therefore, we expected that our analyses for hypotheses 2 and 5 would be
underpowered; results from these analyses should be considered exploratory and interpreted with caution.

CHAPTER 3:

RESULTS

3.1 Preliminary Analyses

a. Outliers. Normality and distributional assumptions were tested. Results of the Q-Q Plots indicated that all main study variables were normally distributed. Moreover, two outliers were identified on mothers' CESD (\geq 3.29 *SD* from the mean; Tabachnick & Fidell, 2012). We identified these outliers as one mother who was previously diagnosed with depression and anxiety, and another who had received professional psychological treatment in the past (but did not have an official diagnosis). Their scores were 31 and 34, respectively, and scores above 16 indicate potential clinical levels of depression on the CESD. We decided against excluding this data because including clinically significant populations adds to the variation of our sample and is informative.

b. Missing Data. Missing values analyses revealed that 8% of the data (n = 1) was missing for mother-reported SDQ, mother-reported SCARED, child-reported SDQ, and RFQ. The missing data from the child-reported SDQ and RFQ were from the same participant. Little's Missing Completely at Random (MCAR) test was not significant, χ^2 (6011) = 2312.54, p = 1.00, indicating that the data was missing completely at random. Given the small percentage of missing data, we did not impute scores for missing data.

c. Informant Discrepancies. We also examined correlations between mothers' and children's reports of internalizing symptoms on the SDQ, SCARED, and the CDI because our main study aims were about mother-child informant discrepancies. In addition, we also examined mean differences using a paired samples t-test for the SDQ and SCARED to test for informant discrepancies. We did not conduct a paired samples t-test for the CDI because the child and mother versions of the CDI contained different questions and different rating scales (see Appendix A). There was a small, positive correlation between mothers' and children's reports on the SDQ emotional problems scale (r = .41, p < 0.001), however, there was a significant mean difference between reporters, with mothers reporting 0.58 lower points than children selfreported, t(126) = 2.94, p = .004, d = 0.26. The percentage of mothers in our study sample who reported that their child exhibited emotional problems at or above clinical levels (total subscale score \geq 4; Goodman, 2001) was 19.38%, while 29.46% of children in our sample self-reported at or above clinical levels of emotional problems. A McNemar chi-square test revealed the percentage of mothers and children who reported at or above clinical levels of child emotional problems were not significantly different, $\chi^2(1, 128) = 2.88$, p = .09.

On the SCARED, there was a small, positive correlation between mothers' and children's reports (r = .37, p < .001), and there was a significant mean difference between reporters, with mothers reporting 8.59 lower points than children self-reported, t(127) = 7.75, p < .001, d = 0.71. The percentage of mothers in our study who reported that their child's anxiety symptoms were at or above clinical levels (≥ 25 ; Birmaher et al., 1997) on the SCARED was 13.28%, and 28.68% of the children in our study self-reported anxiety symptoms that were at or above clinical levels. A McNemar chi-square test revealed that the proportion of children who reported clinical levels

of anxiety symptoms was significantly higher compared to mothers' reports, $\chi^2(1, 128) = 8.76$, *p* < 0.01.

Finally, on the CDI (sample 2 only), there was a small, positive correlation between mothers' and children's reports, r = .24, p = .04. The percentage of mothers in Sample 2 who reported that their children exhibited at or above clinical levels of depressive symptoms on the CDI (\geq 20; Kovacs, 1985) was 10.81%, while only 2.7% of the children in Sample 2 self-reported at or above clinical levels of depressive symptoms. A McNemar chi-square test revealed that the percentage of mothers and children who reported at or above clinical levels of depressive symptoms was not significantly different, $\chi^2(1, 73) = 3.13$, p = .07. Taken together, mothers underreported their children's level of emotional problems and anxiety symptoms, and underreported potentially clinical levels of children's anxiety symptoms, as compared to children's self-reports.

d. Child Age and Sex. Correlations between each of the outcomes, predictors, and covariates are presented in Table 3. Supporting our inclusion of child age and sex as covariates in the analyses, child age was positively correlated with mothers' attitudes toward seeking mental health treatment and positively correlated with child's report of the family environment on the RFQ. Child sex was also positively correlated with child report of internalizing symptoms in the SDQ and the SCARED.

Moreover, because there has been some literature showing differences between reports of internalizing symptoms in girls and boys (e.g., Grills & Ollendick, 2002), we conducted an independent samples t-test to explore any differences on reports of our outcomes, predictors, and covariates based on the child's sex. Girls (M = 3.16, SD = 2.39) reported significantly more emotional problems than boys (M = 1.98, SD = 1.65) on the SDQ, t(126) = 3.122, p = .002. Girls

(M = 23.4, SD = 12.77) also reported significantly more anxiety symptoms than boys (M = 17.69, SD = 9.96) on the SCARED, t(127) = 2.81, p = .01.

e. Mothers' Marital Status. Since there were significant differences between the percentage of mothers married between the two samples, we conducted an independent samples t-test to explore any differences between the reports of mothers' warmth and acceptance for married and unmarried mothers. There was not a significant difference in reported maternal warmth and acceptance between married (M = 64.04, SD = 4.85) and unmarried (M = 65.04, SD = 5.22) mothers, t(71) = 0.81, p = .42, or for children's reports of mothers' warmth and acceptance for married (M = 64.54, SD = 7.68) and unmarried (M = 64.41, SD = 6.51) mothers, t(59) = 0.07, p = .94.

f. Race/Ethnicity Differences. To explore any differences between racial groups in our sample, we conducted a one-way ANOVA. Three main dummy groups were created to represent Black/African American, Hispanics, and Others/Multiracial groups, with the White group serving as the reference category. There were significant differences between racial groups in our sample on mother-reported child emotional problems on the SDQ, [F(3, 127) = 3.53, p = .02], mother-reported child depressive symptoms on the CDI, [F(3, 73) = 3.22, p = .03], as well as mothers' attitudes toward seeking child mental health treatment, [F(3, 73) = 3.49, p = .02]. Planned contrasts, with Bonferroni correction, revealed that White mothers reported significantly higher levels of child depressive symptoms on the CDI compared to African American mothers, t(70) = 3.10, p = .003. The other groups' differences did not remain significant after Bonferroni correction.

3.2 Mothers' Depressive Symptoms as a Moderator of Mother-Child Informant Discrepancies

Our first aim was to test mothers' depressive symptoms as a moderator of mother-child informant discrepancies. We ran two multiple regression models and the results are presented in Table 4. The table does not include quadratic terms because we decided to exclude nonsignificant polynomial variables from our model in an effort to have the simplest model (Cohen, Cohen, West, & Aiken, 2002; Laird & De Los Reyes, 2013). The first model included the main effects of mother-reported child emotional problems (SDQ), mothers' depressive symptoms, and the two-way interaction term between mother-reported child emotional problems and mother's depressive symptoms, in predicting child-reported emotional problems. The second model included the main effects of mother-reported child anxiety symptoms (SCARED), mothers' depressive symptoms, and the two-way interaction term between mother-reported child anxiety symptoms and mothers' depressive symptoms in predicting child-reported anxiety symptoms. Both models controlled for child age, child sex, and study sample.

The two-way interaction term in the model predicting children's emotional problems was not significant, B = 0.01, SE = 0.01, p = .54, $\beta = -0.05$ (Table 4), indicating that mothers' depressive symptoms did not moderate the informant discrepancies between mother- and childreported emotional problems on the SDQ. Significant main effects, however, were found, indicating that children's self-reported emotional problems were positively associated with mothers' reports of children's emotional problems, B = 0.44, SE = 0.10, p < .001, $\beta = 0.40$. There was also a significant main effect of child sex, B = 1.06, SE = 0.34, p = .002, $\beta = 0.25$, such that girls reported higher levels of emotional problems (Table 4).

The two-way interaction term in the child anxiety symptoms model was also not significant, B = 0.01, SE = 0.02, p = .65, $\beta = 0.04$ (Table 4), indicating that mothers' depressive symptoms did not moderate the informant discrepancies between mother- and child-reported child anxiety symptoms. Main effects were found indicating that children's self-reported anxiety symptoms were positively associated with mothers' reports of children's anxiety symptoms, B = 0.45, SE = 0.10, p < .001, $\beta = 0.39$. There was also a significant main effect of child sex, B = 5.26, SE = 1.93, p = .007, $\beta = 0.22$, such that girls reported higher levels of anxiety symptoms (Table 4).

3.3 Mother-Child Relationship Quality as a Moderator of Mother-Child Informant Discrepancies

Our second aim was to test mother-child relationship quality as a moderator of motherchild informant discrepancies. Separate regression models were tested for informant discrepancies for emotional problems and for anxiety symptoms, and mother- and child-reported relationship quality (maternal warmth and acceptance) were tested separately as moderators, this resulted in four separate multiple regression models. The results are presented in Tables 5 and 6. As before, results from models with the nonsignificant quadratic terms removed from the model are presented.

Mother-reported maternal warmth and acceptance did not significantly moderate informant discrepancies in children's emotional problems, B = 0.01, SE = 0.03, p = .66, $\beta = 0.05$, or anxiety symptoms, B = -0.03, SE = 0.03, p = .46, $\beta = -0.10$ (Table 5). Similarly, child-reported maternal warmth and acceptance did not significantly moderate informant discrepancies in children's emotional problems, B = 0.01, SE = 0.02, p = .62, $\beta = 0.06$, or anxiety symptoms, B =0.02, SE = 0.03, p = .53, $\beta = 0.09$ (Table 6). Significant main effects, however, were found in the models using mother-reported maternal warmth and acceptance indicating that children's report of emotional problems and mothers' report of emotional problems were positively associated, B = 0.56, SE = 0.11, p < .001, $\beta = 0.51$ (Table 5). There was also a significant main effect of child sex, B = 0.94, SE = 0.46, p = .04, $\beta = 0.21$, such that girls reported higher levels of emotional problems. Similarly, a main effect of child sex was found for children's anxiety symptoms, B = 6.33, SE = 2.48, p = .01, $\beta = 0.29$, such that girls reported higher levels of anxiety symptoms (Table 5).

A significant main effect was also found in the model using child-reported maternal warmth and acceptance indicating that children's report of emotional problems and mothers' report of emotional problems were positively associated, B = 0.57, SE = 0.14, p < .001, $\beta = 0.48$. There was also a significant main effect of child sex, such that girls reported higher levels of anxiety symptoms than boys, B = 6.99, SE = 3.06, p = .03, $\beta = 0.32$ (Table 6)

3.4 Family Environment as a Moderator of Mother-Child Informant Discrepancies

Our third aim was to test stressful family environment as a moderator of mother-child informant discrepancies. Separate regression models were tested for informant discrepancies for emotional problems and for anxiety symptoms resulting in two separate multiple regression models. The results from models removing the nonsignificant quadratic terms are presented in Table 7.

Child-reported risky family environment did not significantly moderate informant discrepancies in children's emotional problems, B = -0.00, SE = 0.01, p = .90, $\beta = -0.01$, or anxiety symptoms, B = 0.01, SE = 0.01, p = .12, $\beta = 0.13$ (Table 7). Significant main effects were found indicating that child-reported emotional problems were positively associated with mother-reported emotional problems, B = 0.40, SE = 0.10, p < .001, $\beta = 0.36$ (Table 7). There was also a

significant main effect of sex, B = 1.11, SE = 0.34, p = .002, $\beta = 0.26$, such that girls reported more emotional problems. Main effects were also found indicating that child-reported anxiety symptoms were positively associated with mother-reported child anxiety symptoms, B = 0.34, SE= 0.09, p < .001, $\beta = 0.29$, and a riskier family environment, B = 0.45, SE = 0.14, p = .002, $\beta =$ 0.26 (Table 7). There was also a significant main effect of sex, B = 5.26, SE = 1.88, p = .006, $\beta =$ 0.22, such that girls reported more anxiety symptoms.

3.5 Child Age and Child Sex as Moderators of Mother-Child Informant Discrepancies

Our fourth aim was to test child age and child sex as moderators of mother-child informant discrepancies. Separate regression models were tested for informant discrepancies for emotional problems and for anxiety symptoms, and child age and child sex were tested separately as moderators; this resulted in four separate multiple regression models. Results testing age as a moderator are presented in Table 8 and results testing child sex as a moderator are presented in Table 9; results are shown after the nonsignificant quadratic main effects were removed from the model.

Child age did not significantly moderate informant discrepancies in children's emotional problems, B = 0.03, SE = 0.05, p = .54, $\beta = 0.05$, or anxiety symptoms, B = 0.07, SE = 0.05. p = .16, $\beta = 0.12$ (Table 8). Similarly, child sex did not significantly moderate informant discrepancies in children's emotional problems, B = 0.13, SE = 0.18, p = .46, $\beta = 0.09$, or anxiety symptoms, B = 0.24, SE = 0.19. p = .20, $\beta = 0.15$ (Table 9).

Significant main effects were found indicating that child-reported child emotional problems and mother-reported child emotional problems were positively associated, B = 0.43, SE = 0.09, p < .001, $\beta = 0.39$. A main effect of sex was also found, B = 1.04, SE = 0.35, p = .003, $\beta = 0.24$, such that girls self-reported more emotional problems (Table 8). Main effects were also

found indicating that child-reported anxiety symptoms and mother-reported child anxiety symptoms were positively associated, B = 0.40, SE = 0.09, p < .001, $\beta = 0.35$. There was also a significant main effect of sex, B = 4.99, SE = 1.93, p = .01, $\beta = 0.21$, such that girls self-reported more anxiety symptoms (Table 8).

Significant main effects were also found in the model testing child sex as a moderator indicating that child-reported child emotional problems and mother-reported child emotional problems were positively associated, B = 0.36, SE = 0.13, p = .007, $\beta = 0.32$. A main effect of child sex was also found, B = 1.07, SE = 0.34, p = .002, $\beta = 0.25$, such that girls self-reported more emotional problems (Table 9). Main effects were also found indicating that child-reported anxiety symptoms and mother-reported child anxiety symptoms were positively associated, B = 0.29, SE = 0.14, p = .04, $\beta = 0.25$. There was also a significant main effect of child sex, B = 5.31, SE = 1.92, p = .007, $\beta = 0.22$, such that girls self-reported more anxiety symptoms (Table 9).

3.6 Mother-Child Informant Discrepancies as Predictor of Mothers' Attitudes toward Mental Health Help

Our fifth aim was to test the extent to which informant discrepancies predict mothers' attitudes towards mental health help. Separate regression models were tested for children's emotional problems and anxiety symptoms, resulting in two separate multiple regression models. The results from this model, with nonsignificant quadratic main effects removed, are presented in Table 10.

Mother-child informant discrepancies on child emotional problems did not significantly predict mothers' attitudes toward seeking mental health treatment, B = 0.07, SE = 0.10, p = .50, $\beta = 0.10$ (Table 10). Mother-child informant discrepancies on child anxiety symptoms also did not significantly predict mothers' attitudes toward seeking mental health treatment, B = -0.00, SE = 0.00, SE = 0.00

0.01, p = .99, $\beta = -0.00$ (Table 10). Significant main effects were found indicating that mothers' attitudes toward mental health treatment was positively associated with child age in the model testing child emotional problems, B = 0.73, SE = 0.24, p = .003, $\beta = 0.35$, and in the model testing child anxiety symptoms, B = 0.75, SE = 0.24, p = .002, $\beta = 0.36$ (Table 10).

3.7 Children's Depression Inventory as Measure of Internalizing Symptoms

As a supplemental analysis, we tested our hypotheses using the Children's Depression Inventory (CDI) as the measure of internalizing symptoms. Previous literature on informant discrepancies have used the CDI as the measure of internalizing symptoms (e.g., De Los Reyes, Goodman, Kliewer, & Reid-Quiñones, 2008; Makol & Polo, 2018; Richters, 1992). Since only Sample 2 completed the mother-reported CDI, the sample size was smaller for these analyses (n= 74). The results reported below are from models that removed the nonsignificant quadratic main effects.

3.8 Mother-Child Relationship Quality as a Moderator of Mother-Child Informant Discrepancies on the CDI

Our supplementary analyses with the CDI revealed a significant interaction between mother-reported warmth and acceptance and mother-reported child depressive symptoms, B = -0.06, SE = 0.02, p = .006, $\beta = -0.32$ (Table 11), indicating that mother-reported warmth and acceptance significantly moderated mother-child informant discrepancies about children's depressive symptoms. Contrary to our hypothesis, however, simple slopes analysis revealed that there were significantly less informant discrepancies between children's and mothers' reports of children's depressive symptoms for children who reported lower maternal warmth and acceptance (Figure 1).

3.9 Post-Hoc, Exploratory Analyses

a. Post-Hoc Analyses Controlling for Race. Since our preliminary analyses revealed a significant mean difference in mothers' report of children's depressive symptoms on the CDI (after Bonferroni correction), we conducted post-hoc analyses including race as a covariate in the models. Specifically, three dummy coded groups were created to represent Black/African American, Hispanics, and Others/Multiracial groups, with the White group as the reference category. No significant interactions emerged in any of the models. Significant main effects in these models showed that Black mothers reported more negative attitudes toward seeking mental health help for their child than White mothers in the models testing informant discrepancies in child emotional problems on the SDQ, B = -3.85, SE = 1.41, p = .01, $\beta = -0.34$, and child anxiety symptoms, B = -2.88, SE = 1.40, p = .04, $\beta = -0.26$. Similarly, Black mothers reported more negative attitudes toward seeking mental health help for their child seeking mental health help for their child than White mothers in the model is similarly. Black mothers reported more negative attitudes toward seeking mental health help for their child than White mothers is compared. Similarly, Black mothers reported more negative attitudes toward seeking mental health help for their child than White mothers, B = -3.23, SE = 1.44, p = .03, $\beta = -0.29$ in the model testing informant discrepancies in children's depressive symptoms using the CDI.

b. Combining Mother and Child Reports of Maternal Warmth and Acceptance. We conducted a pairwise t-test to examine if mother-reported maternal warmth and acceptance and child-reported maternal warmth and acceptance were significantly different from each other. This test revealed no significant differences between mother-reported (M = 64.53, SD = 5.08) and child-reported (M = 64.45, SD = 6.89), t(60) = 0.07, p = .95, maternal warmth and acceptance. Therefore, we decided to create a composite variable of maternal warmth and acceptance by averaging mothers' and children's scores. Multiple regression analyses using this composite variable did not reveal any significant interactions between the composite maternal

warmth and acceptance and mother-reported child emotional problems, mother-reported child anxiety symptoms, or mother-reported child depressive symptoms.

c. Internalizing Symptoms Composite. Correlation analyses revealed that motherreported child emotional problems on the SDQ and child anxiety symptoms on the SCARED were strongly, positively correlated, r(126) = .71, p < .001. Similarly, child-reported child emotional problems on the SDQ and child anxiety symptoms on the SCARED were positively correlated, r(126) = .62, p < .001. Therefore, we created two composite variables of motherreported child internalizing symptoms, and child-reported internalizing symptoms by standardizing and summing the SDQ and SCARED for each reporter.

Multiple regression analyses were conducted with these composite variables to test mothers' depressive symptoms, risky family environment, mother-child relationship quality, child age, and child sex as moderators of mother-child information discrepancies, and to examine the extent to which mother-child informant discrepancies on the composite variables predicted mothers' attitudes toward seeking mental health help for their child. These analyses did not reveal any significant interactions between the composite mother-reported child internalizing symptoms variable and our moderators.

d. Removing Covariates. We also conducted all the multiple regression analyses without covariates (child sex and age, study sample). One significant interaction emerged in the model predicting children's anxiety symptoms, suggesting that a risky family environment moderated mother-child informant discrepancies, B = 0.24, SE = 0.01, p = .04, $\beta = 0.17$ (Table 12). Contrary to our hypothesis, however, simple slopes analysis indicated that there were significantly less informant discrepancies between children's report of their anxiety symptoms and mothers' report

of children's anxiety symptoms for children who experienced more stressful family environments (Figure 2).

It is worth noting that simple slopes analysis also revealed the children who self-reported the highest levels of anxiety symptoms had mothers who reported higher levels of anxiety symptoms in their children, but this was only significant in the context of higher levels of risky/stressful family environment, simple slope = 0.49, p = .001.

e. Sample 2 Only. Finally, we re-ran analyses for the SCARED based only on Sample 2 participants because significant findings were revealed for the CDI and we wanted to test if these significant findings were simply a sample effect (because CDI was from Sample 2 only), or because the CDI was used as the measure. The results from this model are presented in Table 13.

Multiple regressions revealed a significant interaction between mother-reported anxiety symptoms and children's stressful family environment, B = 0.04, SE = 0.02, p = .03, $\beta = 0.24$, suggesting that information discrepancies about children's anxiety symptoms were significantly moderated by the family environment. Contrary to our hypothesis, simple slopes analysis showed that there were significantly less mother-child informant discrepancies about children's anxiety symptoms for children who reported higher levels of a stressful family environment (Figure 3). Simple slopes analysis also revealed that children who self-reported the highest levels of anxiety symptoms had mothers who reported higher anxiety symptoms in their children and children reported the highest levels of family stress, simple slope = 0.93, p < .001.

CHAPTER 4:

DISCUSSION

The purpose of this study was to identify maternal, family, and child characteristics that predict mother-child informant discrepancies for child internalizing symptoms. Specifically, we examined the extent to which mothers' depressive symptoms, mother-child relationship quality, a stressful family environment, child age, and child sex moderated the informant discrepancies of mothers and children on their reports of the child's internalizing symptoms. Moreover, we examined if the extent of these informant discrepancies predicted mothers' attitudes towards seeking mental health help for their child.

Whereas other studies of parent-child informant discrepancies relied on parents' reports of parent-child relationship quality or stressful family events, we included children's perception of their relationship quality with their mothers and their family environments. Moreover, this was the first study, to our knowledge, to test implications of informant discrepancies on mothers' perceptions and attitudes toward seeking mental health treatment for their children with a population that was not currently in treatment. Previous studies, in contrast, utilized parents and children already seeking treatment, and therefore did not directly measure the implications of informant discrepancies on attitudes toward seeking help. For example, Hawley and Weisz (2003) and Yeh and Weisz (2001) conducted unstructured interviews and semi-structured

interviews (using the Child Behavioral Checklist items) with children and their parents asking about the most pressing behavioral and/or psychological problems they were currently seeking treatment for the child. In addition, our study sample was ethnically diverse compared to previous research which has been predominately White.

We found significant informant discrepancies between mothers' and children's reports on child emotional problems and anxiety symptoms, with mothers reporting lower levels symptoms than their children self-reported. Moreover, a greater percentage of children self-reported potentially clinical-levels of anxiety symptoms than their mothers. The effect size of the mean difference between mother- and child-reported anxiety symptoms on the SCARED was larger than the effect size of the mean difference between mother- and child-reported anxiety symptoms on the SCARED was larger than the effect size of the mean difference between mother- and child-reported emotional problems on the SDQ, suggesting greater informant discrepancies for anxiety as compared to broader emotional problems. This is surprising given that the emotional problems subscale of the SDQ included more broad, nonspecific items (e.g., often seems worried) compared to the SCARED, which included more specifically defined and context-specific anxiety symptoms (e.g., worries about going to school).

Our finding that mothers underreported children's symptoms compared to children's reports is consistent with previous informant discrepancy studies on internalizing symptoms, particularly with community samples like ours (Barker, Bornstein, Putnick, Hendricks, & Suwalsky, 2007; Rescorla et al., 2017; Makol & Polo, 2018). It has been proposed that internalizing symptoms are less observable than externalizing symptoms, and hence, parents are not able to observe internalizing symptoms and underreport it (e.g., Achenbach et al., 1987; Van der Meer, Dixon, & Rose, 2008). Vierhaus and colleagues' recent study (2018) highlighted that it is the behaviors that are *perceived* to be more observable than others that matter. Therefore, it is

possible that the behaviors asked about in the SDQ were perceived by the parents in our study to be less observable than those asked about in the SCARED. Unfortunately, we did not find any significant moderators of mother-child information discrepancies in our primary analyses, and the results that emerged from supplemental post-hoc analyses were contrary to our hypotheses. Potential explanations for our null or contrary findings are discussed below.

4.1 Maternal Depressive Symptoms

We did not find that mothers' depressive symptoms significantly moderated mother-child informant discrepancies of children's emotional problems, anxiety symptoms, or depressive symptoms. This is in contrast with previous studies that had samples with higher levels of maternal depressive symptoms than the current study's sample. These studies reported higher levels of mother-child informant discrepancies among mothers who had higher levels of depressive symptoms (Breslau et al., 1987; Briggs-Gowan et al., 1996; Chi & Hinshaw, 2002; Chilcoat & Breslau, 1997; Najman et al., 2000; Renouf & Kovacs, 1994; Youngstrom et al., 2000). For example, Berg-Nielsen and colleagues (2003) found that mothers' level of depression was related to more mother-child informant discrepancies about child anxiety symptoms; specifically, higher levels of mothers' depressive symptoms was associated greater informant discrepancies.

One possible explanation for our null finding may be that the mothers in our study did not have sufficiently high levels of depressive symptoms; only 11.63% of mothers endorsed potentially clinical levels of depression, and hence, this may have decreased our ability to detect any potential moderating effects of maternal depression on informant discrepancies. According to the depression-distortion hypothesis (Richters & Pellegrini, 1989) and what we know about the symptoms of depression (American Psychiatric Association, 2013), one way depression

affects a person's thinking is through a negative cognitive bias. Therefore, it is likely that the mothers in the current study had levels of depressive symptoms that were too low to affect their thinking and hence, they did not show a negative cognitive bias about their children's symptoms. As a result, we may not have been able to detect an effect of maternal depressive symptoms on informant discrepancies.

Future studies should consider extending prior work by testing specific depressive symptoms as moderators rather than using a general depression score. For example, Affrunti and Woodruff-Borden (2015) examined associated symptoms of maternal depression separately as moderators. They found that maternal worry was related to lower levels of child anxiety symptoms reported by mothers and greater mother-child informant discrepancies possibly because mothers were preoccupied with their own internal worries and rumination. Maternal anxiety, however, predicted higher levels of mother-reported child anxiety symptoms, and lower mother-child informant discrepancies possibly because mothers with anxiety are hypervigilant to, or better understand, their children's anxiety symptoms. Mothers experiencing more lethargy and withdrawal symptoms, in contrast, may be less cognizant of their children's symptoms. Overall, it appears that depression is multifaceted and the specific profile of symptoms mothers experience may differentially predict levels of mother-child information discrepancies.

4.2 Mother-Child Relationship Quality

In our supplemental analyses using the CDI as a measure of children's depressive symptoms and with one subsample (Sample 2), we found that maternal warmth and acceptance moderated mother-child informant discrepancies of child depressive symptoms, however, the results were in the opposite direction of our hypothesis. *Low* maternal warmth and acceptance was associated with *less* informant discrepancies. This is in contrast with previous studies which

have reported that positive aspects of mother-child relationship quality, namely, mother-child communication, parental engagement (Van Roy et al., 2010), and time spent together (Treutler & Epkins, 2003) were associated with lower mother-child informant discrepancies on child internalizing symptoms. Several methodological differences between our study and these previous studies may explain the difference in findings.

First, Van Roy et al. (2010) measured parental engagement using one question posed to children, "Someone at home cares about what I do", with the response options of yes, a little, no, and don't know. This question was created by the researchers and was not validated. Moreover, the children were not asked to think specifically about their parents when answering this question and hence, we do not know if their responses were about their parents or other household members. Van Roy and colleagues also measured parent-child communication by asking children with whom they spoke to most often when they were happy, when they were sad, and in general. Again, these questions were created by the researchers for their specific study and not validated.

Second, Treutler and Epkins (2003) relied on retrospective recall from parents' reports on how much time they spent "taking care of and doing things with [their] child" on working and nonworking days (taken from Pleck, 1985) in a single week. The 6-month test-retest reliability of this question was found to be only 0.57 (Almeida & Galambos, 1991). Thus, it is unclear the extent to which these measures accurately assessed parent-child relationship quality, and the results of these previous studies should be taken with caution.

In our study, we used validated measures of parenting, the Parental Behaviors Inventory (PBI) and Children's Perception of Parental Behaviors Inventory (CRPBI). However, we only used the warmth and acceptance scale due to study time constraints. Thus, we only captured one

dimension of the mother-child relationship in this study. It is possible that if we had used the three scales of the PBI and CRPBI (i.e., warmth and acceptance; psychological autonomy vs. psychological control; and firm control vs. lax control; Margolies & Weintraub, 1977), we could have found other possible aspects of the mother-child relationship that may have moderated mother-child informant discrepancies about children's internalizing symptoms.

4.3 Family Environment

In our post-hoc analyses, we found that a stressful family environment significantly moderated informant discrepancies between mothers' and children's report of children's anxiety symptoms; however, this, too, was in the opposite direction of what we hypothesized. We found that a *more stressful* family environment was associated with *lower* informant discrepancies between mothers and their children. Although this finding was contrary to our hypothesis, it was consistent with Jensen and colleagues (1988) who also found that parents and daughters had lower informant discrepancies during stressful times.

A potential explanation for our unexpected finding is that children in more stressful family environments may be more likely to confide in their mother; thereby, leading to lower mother-child informant discrepancy about children's internalizing symptoms. For example, Belle and Burr (1991) found that children were more likely to confide in an adult if they perceived potential benefits (e.g., emotional support and/or practical help) and low costs in doing so.

Alternatively, mothers may also be more likely to check-in with their child in the context of a stressful family environment, thereby leading to lower mother-child informant discrepancy about the child's feelings and internalizing symptoms. Supporting this potential explanation, Seiffge-Krenke and colleagues (2011) examined families over a period of four years and found that parents' coping behaviors in times of stress reciprocally affected children's coping

behaviors. Of note, mothers tended to use more active coping (i.e., psychological or behavioral coping efforts that attempt to use one's resources to deal with the problem; Zeidner & Endler, 1996) and check-in with their sons during times of family stress, especially if their sons exhibited withdrawal coping behaviors. This may have been the case as well in our study: mothers of children in stressful family environments may have checked-in with their children more, especially if their children exhibited withdrawal behavior, and this may explain the lower levels of informant discrepancies.

It is also worth noting that Jensen et al. (1998) measured a stressful family environment as parents' reports of stressful events occurring in the past 12 months, whereas in our study, we asked children to complete the Risky Family Questionnaire (RFQ), which assesses children's perceptions of overall family stress and dysfunction (e.g., conflicts between family members, unsupportive or neglectful relationships). Since the RFQ is a measure of the family environment as a whole, it does not differentiate dysfunctional behavior by family member; this may have contributed to the general lack of findings regarding the moderating role of a stressful family environment in our primary analyses. It is possible that the child may have been reporting on one specific parent's behavior, such as a father swearing at them, rather than both parents, and different results may have emerged if we asked family member-specific questions for these types of behaviors.

4.4 Child Age and Sex

We did not find that child age or child sex significantly moderated mother-child informant discrepancies about child emotional problems, anxiety symptoms, or depressive symptoms. Previous developmental studies and theories suggest that we might expect children under the age of 11 to be poorer reporters of emotions and psychological symptoms, and thus we

would expect more informant discrepancies between younger children and their mothers. For example, Larsen and colleagues (2007) found that it is difficult for children under the age of 11 to experience and understand complex and mixed emotions (e.g., feeling sad and happy at the same time). Similarly, Piaget's theory of cognitive development posited that children only develop abstract or formal operational thinking after the age of 11 (Elkind, 2002).

Achenbach and colleagues' (1987) meta-analysis, however, showed lower informant discrepancies for children ages six to 11. Moreover, other studies (e.g., Choudhury et al., 2003; Engel et al., 1994; Verhulst, et al., 1987) and De Los Reyes and colleagues' (2015) meta-analysis did not find any child age or sex effects on informant discrepancies. Therefore, it appears that there is not much support for age or sex differences and informant discrepancies may be better accounted for by characteristics of the environment. De Los Reyes and colleagues (2011b) suggest that researchers focus on characteristics that are specifically associated with the symptoms being assessed and the contexts in which informants observed the symptoms (e.g., school versus home).

4.5 Mothers' Attitudes Toward Seeking Mental Health Treatment for their Child

We did not find that informant discrepancies predicted mothers' attitudes toward seeking mental health treatment for their children. Our null finding may have been due to the fact that most of the mothers in our sample did not report clinical levels of internalizing symptoms in their children. Researchers have found that people's choices and judgments in hypothetical scenarios differ greatly from real-life scenarios. For example, FeldmanHall and colleagues (2012) found that real moral decision making greatly contradicted moral choices made in hypothetical scenarios, however, when the researchers enhanced the contextual information available to participants in the hypothetical scenarios, this discrepancy was reduced. Thus, it could have been

possible that mothers' responses on the measure about their attitudes towards mental health treatment were affected by this real life-versus-hypothetical scenario discrepancy. Perhaps it was difficult for these mothers to imagine their child requiring professional mental health help due to the child's low levels of internalizing symptoms.

Moreover, research has shown that attitudes towards seeking mental health help has been related to parents' perception of need and this perception of need is greatly influenced by the type and severity of problems parents recognize (Weisz & Weiss, 1991). It is possible that the mothers in our study did not identify high enough severity of issues in their children to warrant seeking mental health treatment, and hence, the lower symptoms reported decreased our ability to detect any effect informant discrepancies may have had on mothers' attitudes toward mental health treatment. Future studies can consider utilizing a more realistic assessment of mothers' attitudes towards mental health help through vignettes that give more contextual information about hypothetical scenarios.

4.6 Limitations

There are several limitations to the present study to consider and that may inform future research directions. First, we used the Emotional Problems subscale of the Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire (SDQ) as a measure of internalizing symptoms in children. This subscale score is derived from only five items. The authors of the SDQ recommend using the 10-item Internalizing Problems subscale for low-risk or general population samples (Goodman, Lamping, & Ploubidis, 2010). We decided, however, not to use that subscale score because of the lower reliability of children's reports ($\alpha = 0.62$) in our sample. It is likely that the Emotional Problems subscale may not have captured the full range of internalizing symptoms parents and children may have observed. Previous studies on informant discrepancies that utilized the SDQ

used the total difficulties scores (based on 20 items) which captures both externalizing and internalizing symptoms (e.g., Bajeux et al., 2018; Vierhaus et al., 2018).

The other internalizing symptoms measure we used was the Screen for Child Anxiety Related Emotional Disorders (SCARED). This measure has been used in an informant discrepancies study by Affrunti and colleagues (2015); however, they examined informant discrepancies in mother and child reports on separate child anxiety symptom domains measured in the SCARED (e.g., social phobia, generalized anxiety) and associations with maternal symptoms beyond depression (e.g., worrying). Affrunti and colleagues (2015) found that different anxiety symptoms may have different levels of informant discrepancies. For example, they did not find a significant difference between mother and child reports on child generalized anxiety disorder symptoms, but they did find informant discrepancies for panic disorder, separation anxiety disorder, social phobia, school phobia, and total anxiety symptoms. In this present study, we did not test the effects of moderators on informant discrepancies of specific anxiety symptoms and categories because we were interested in broader internalizing symptoms and not specific diagnoses (such as generalized anxiety disorder).

Second, this study focused on mother-child information discrepancies about children's internalizing symptoms and we did not include information about informant discrepancies about children's externalizing symptoms. Kovacs (2001) found that boys and girls may exhibit internalizing symptoms differently, such that depressed boys tend to show more irritability when depressed (Kovacs, 2001). In adults, irritability, aggressiveness, and antisocial behavior are also associated more with depressed males than with depressed females (Möller-Leimkühler, Bottlender, Straub, & Rutz, 2004). These symptoms could be mistaken as externalizing rather than internalizing symptoms to observers. Therefore, if some of the boys in our sample exhibited

such symptoms, mothers would not have reported these symptoms as internalizing symptoms, and thus underreported the boys' internalizing symptoms leading to an increase in mother-son informant discrepancies. By not measuring externalizing symptoms in our study, we could have missed some of these internalizing symptoms that are often mistaken as externalizing symptoms. Future research studies should consider examining internalizing and externalizing symptoms and compare any differences in parent-child informant discrepancies moderated by child sex.

Third, our sample was relatively small and was smaller (n = 74) when examining information discrepancies about children's depressive symptoms, maternal warmth and acceptance as a moderator, and mothers' attitudes toward mental health treatment. For hypotheses 1, 3, and 4, we assumed a small to medium effect size based on previous research on variables similar to our moderators of interest. Most of these previous studies, however, used clinical samples (e.g., Chi & Hinshaw, 2002; Kolko & Kazdin, 1993). Therefore, it is possible that we overestimated the expected effect size for our community sample and effect sizes might be smaller in community samples. We anticipated that hypotheses 2 and 5 would be underpowered due to our smaller sample size (n = 74).

In spite of this, we decided to examine mother-child relationship quality as a moderator of mother-child informant discrepancies on child internalizing symptoms, and mother-child informant discrepancies predicting mothers' attitudes towards child mental health treatment given the relative lack of research in this area, and the potential contribution of this research for understanding mother-child informant discrepancies. Moreover, the present study may guide and motivate future research, such as replications with larger samples.

Fourth, the majority of our sample did not endorse clinical levels of child internalizing symptoms (between 70% to 80%); nonetheless, we did still observe informant discrepancies

between mothers and children. The lower levels of symptoms reported compared to clinical populations, however, may have decreased our ability to detect moderating effects of our main study variables on informant discrepancies. A study comparing clinical and community samples found that informant discrepancies increased in clinical samples for specific disorders (namely panic disorder and traumatic stress disorder), with larger effect sizes for those discrepant reports in children with high anxiety levels (Pereira et al., 2014).

Future studies should consider comparing clinical and community samples with respect to the factors underlying informant discrepancies in these two populations. Examining these differences may highlight potential barriers to receiving mental health treatment by showing us in what ways informant discrepancies in community samples may be preventing children who need treatment from receiving services. This may inform public education campaigns to help improve the public's awareness of typical signs and symptoms to lookout for in children that may indicate internalizing problems or when treatment should be sought.

Fifth, we did not include fathers in this study because the number of fathers who participated in the main studies from which we derived our samples was low. Treutler and colleagues (2003) examined both mother-child and father-child informant discrepancies on reports of children's internalizing and externalizing symptoms, and found differences between mother-child and father-child informant discrepancies. Mothers who spent more time with their children reported more internalizing symptoms than their children, whereas greater parental acceptance was related to lower father-child informant discrepancies about children's internalizing symptoms.

Thus, future studies should consider including fathers to examine father-child informant discrepancies. In addition, gender matching parent and child to examine the extent to which

informant discrepancies change depending on whether the gender of the parent and child match might be important to study because gender matched parent-child pairs may show different informant discrepancies than gender mismatched parent-child pairs. Perhaps boys feel more comfortable sharing their feelings and concerns with their fathers, or girls feel more comfortable sharing their feelings and concerns with their mothers. If this is the case, informant discrepancies would be expected to be lower for gender-matched parent-child pairs. For example, Youniss and Ketterlinus (1987) studied family communication patterns and found that daughters preferred to speak with their mothers about their emotions and they were also more open in conversations with their mothers than with their fathers.

More research is needed to examine gender matching parent-child pairs and informant discrepancies. Knowing whether there is an effect of gender matching parents with their child on informant discrepancies may have clinical implications. For example, if we know that fathers and sons tend to have lower informant discrepancies when reporting on the son's internalizing symptoms, clinicians can seek the father's reports on the son's behavior rather than the mother's report, or the clinician can give more weight to the father's report rather than the mother's.

Sixth, we only measured children's perceptions of their family environment. Parents and children may have different perceptions of their family environment and it is important to measure this difference and its potential effects on informant discrepancies. For example, Cavendish and colleagues (2014) measured both mothers' and adolescents' perceptions of their family environment using the Family Environment Scale (FES) to examine if they differed as a function of child sex and child risk status (at risk for emotional and/or behavioral disabilities). They found that mothers' and children's perceptions were only positively correlated on one subscale of the FES (conflict subscale), suggesting that mothers' and children's perceptions of

the family environment likely differ. If we only measure one of the reporter's perception of the family environment, we may miss out capturing on some other aspects of the family environment that may be significant moderators of informant discrepancies. Future studies should measure both parents' and children's perceptions of the family environment for a fuller picture of how stressful the family environment is and examine if the difference in perception have varied influences on informant discrepancies.

4.7 Individual and Cultural Diversity

It is worth noting that our study sample was a racially and culturally diverse one, with 38.8% identifying as White, 31% African American, 22.5% Latinx/Hispanic, and 10% another race or more than one race. Post-hoc tests revealed that African American mothers reported more negative attitudes toward seeking mental health help for their child than White mothers in the models testing informant discrepancies in all of our study's child internalizing symptom outcomes (i.e., child emotional problems, child anxiety symptoms, and children's depressive symptoms). This is surprising considering that a study with 17,705 children and their families by Banta and colleagues (2013) examining racial and ethnic differences in parent-identified emotional difficulties and mental health visits in California revealed that African American parents were the most likely to perceive emotional difficulties among their children compared to White, Latinx/Hispanic, and Asian parents. Their study also found that Asians and Latinx/Hispanic children were the least likely to receive needed mental health services, controlling for income (Banta, James, Haviland, & Andersen, 2013).

It would be worthwhile to examine racial, cultural, and ethnic differences related to informant discrepancies and parent's attitudes toward child mental health treatment. Teasing apart factors related to informant discrepancies for diverse groups of children will inform us on their barriers to receiving mental health treatment, which may differ from the dominant racial/cultural group. This may in turn inform outreach efforts about mental health treatment for minority children. Future studies should consider recruiting a greater number of minority groups that are still under-represented in research (e.g., Asians) so that a comparison can be made on factors that affect informant discrepancies and parent's attitudes toward child mental health treatment.

4.8 Ethical Considerations

Ethical issues warrant consideration as well. The current study and previous research on informant discrepancies have found that children often report more internalizing symptoms than their parents report. Parents may not recognize the symptoms or realize that their children require mental health treatment. A possible ethical dilemma is when a child reports clinical-levels of internalizing symptoms but their parents do not, and a clinician has to decide how to suggest parents seek treatment for their child without breaking confidentiality with the child. Clinicians, and other professionals who often work directly with children (e.g., teachers and school counselors) need to be mindful of this. One possible way around this issue is the clinician discuss with the child the extent to which they can reveal the child's issues with their parents so that the parents take the child to receive treatment, but not revealing all that the child has shared with them.

4.9 Summary, Future Directions, and Practical Implications

Even though our study did not find significant results with respect to our hypotheses, these findings provide guidance to researchers for future studies aimed at understanding parentchild informant discrepancies of children's psychological and behavioral symptoms. Our null findings highlight that it may be important to examine various facets of maternal depression –

specifically, how symptoms of depression, or associated symptoms such as anxiety and worry, can influence informant discrepancies differently. Our findings that were contrary to our hypotheses about mother-child relationship quality and risky family environments show that there may be other facets of mother-child relationship quality and risky family environments that we have not examined that could potentially influence informant discrepancies. For example, perhaps risky family environments motivate children to confide in a supportive figure in their family, and this may decrease informant discrepancies. The present study underscores the need to examine other potential factors that might account for informant discrepancies.

Future research should focus on examining specific symptoms associated with depression (e.g., worry and anxiety) as moderators of mother-child informant discrepancies of child internalizing symptoms. This will help delineate aspects of maternal depression that contribute to informant discrepancies. Research also needs to examine the role parents' genders play in parent-child informant discrepancies; specifically, whether the informant discrepancies of gender-matched parent-child pairs differ from gender-mismatched parent-child pairs. This may shed light on facets of the parent-child relationship and communication that may be associated with informant discrepancies. Finally, future research should explore the sources of stress in the family environment; that is, whether there are differential effects on parent-child informant discrepancies of child internalizing symptoms depending on who the source of the stress is. For example, it will be interesting to examine family stress as a moderator of informant discrepancies when the source of the stress is the parent.

In summary, we may not be able to eradicate informant discrepancies, however, researchers and clinicians alike should heed Vierhaus and colleagues' (2018) advice on the importance of avoiding seeing one informant as a "gold standard" reporter of a child's

psychological symptoms and behaviors. Instead, it is pivotal to get multiple reports of children's psychological symptoms and behaviors so that a fuller picture of the child's issues is attained. We may not be able to make reporters agree on their reports of children's symptoms, however, De Los Reyes and colleagues (2011b) suggest that we can turn these informant discrepancies into a positive and use it for good – that is, we can learn from the discrepancies to interpret assessments and improve treatment and patient care. Informant discrepancies can show researchers and clinicians important information about the settings in which children express emotional and behavioral problems (e.g., school versus home environment). Informant discrepancies may be a prime opportunity for clinicians and researchers to understand how each informant views the child's problems differently, and this, in turn, may inform how to intervene to alleviate the child's internalizing symptoms.

APPENDIX

 Table 1. Demographic Information and Means and Standard Deviations of Study Variables by

 Samples

	Sample 1	Sample 2	Tests of Sample
	<i>N</i> = 55	<i>N</i> = 74	Differences
Child Age	13.5 (<i>SD</i> = 1.80)	13.7 (<i>SD</i> = 2.47)	t(127) = 0.61, p = .54
Child Sex	52.7% Female	52.7% Female	$\chi^2(1,128) = 0.00, p = 1.00$
Child Race	30.9% White,	446% White,	$X^2(5, 123) = 4.86, p = .43$
	32.7% Black,	29.7% Black,	
	25.5% Hispanic,	20.3% Hispanic,	
	10.9% Other	5.5% Other	
Mother's Marital	85.5% Married	65.8% Married	$\chi^2(1, 127) = 6.36 p = .012$
Status			
Median Household	\$60,001 - \$80,000	\$60,001 -	$\chi^2(10, 119) = 16.77,$
Income		\$80,000	p = .08
Child Age	M = 13.50,	M = 13.72,	t(127) = 0.59, p = .56
	SD = 1.80	<i>SD</i> = 2.47	
Mother-report SDQ	M = 1.70,	M = 2.30,	t(126) = 1.73, p = .09
	<i>SD</i> = 1.68	SD = 2.07	
Child-report SDQ	M = 2.38,	M = 2.77,	t(126) = 1.01, p = .32
	<i>SD</i> = 1.94	<i>SD</i> = 2.29	
Mother-report SCA	M = 12.89,	M = 11.50,	t(126) = .75, p = .45
	SD = 11.10	<i>SD</i> = 9.72	
Child-report SCA	M = 20.40,	M = 20.92,	t(127) = .25, p = .81
	<i>SD</i> = 13.08	<i>SD</i> = 10.91	
Mother-report CDI		M = 10.26,	
		<i>SD</i> = 6.64	
Child-report CDI		<i>M</i> = 9.23, <i>S</i>	
		<i>D</i> = 5.11	
Mother Depressive	M = 8.82,	M = 7.48,	t(127) = 1.26, p = .21
Symptoms (CESD)	<i>SD</i> = 6.87	<i>SD</i> = 5.25	

Table 1 (continued)

Mother-report PBI		M = 64.41,	
		<i>SD</i> = 4.94	
Child-report CRPBI		M = 64.46,	
		<i>SD</i> = 4.94	
RFQ	M = 22.51,	M = 22.90,	t(127) = 0.33, p = .75
	<i>SD</i> = 7.09	<i>SD</i> = 6.60	
Mother's Attitude		M = 31.78,	
Toward Seeking		<i>SD</i> = 5.20	
Help (PATPSI)			

Note. SDQ = Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire; SCA= Screen for Child Anxiety Related Disorders; CDI = Child Depression Inventory; CESD = Center for Epidemiological Studies Depression; PATPSI = Parental Attitudes Toward Psychological Services Inventory; PBI = Parental Behavior Inventory; RFQ = Risky Family Questionnaire; CRPBI = Child Report of Parental Behavior Inventory.

Construct	Mother's Report	Child's Report	N
Child Internalizing	Strengths and	SDQ	129 dyads
Symptoms	Difficulties	-	·
	Questionnaire (SDQ)		
	Screen for Anxiety and	SCARED	129 dyads
	Related Emotional		-
	Disorders (SCARED)		
	Child Depression	CDI	74 dyads
	Inventory (CDI)		
Mother Depressive	Center for Epidemiologic		129
Symptoms	Studies Depression Scale		
	(CESD)		
Mother-Child	Parents' Reports of	Children's Perception of	74 dyads
Relationship Quality	Parental Behaviors	Parental Behaviors	
	Inventory (PBI): Warmth	Inventory (CRPBI):	
	and Acceptance Scale	Warmth and Acceptance	
		Scale	
Family Environment		Risky Family	129
		Questionnaire (RFQ)	
Mother's Attitude	Parental Attitudes		74
Towards Seeking Help	Toward Psychological		
0 1	Services Inventory		
	(PATPSI)		

Table 2. Study Constructs and Measures Used

Variable	(OS)W	1	2.	S	4.	5.	6.	7.	8	9.	10.	11	12.
1.Mother- reported SDQ	2.04 (1.93)						;						
2. Mother- reported SCARED	12.09 (10.3)	.71**	Т										
3. Mother- reported CDI [†]	10.26 (6.64)	.59**	.43**	ı									
4. Mother Depressive Symptoms CESD	8.05 (6.01)	.19*	.32**	.31**	I								
5. Mother- reported Parent Acceptance PBI	64.41 (4.94)	13	15	42**	42**	1							
6. Mother Help Seeking Attitudes PATPSI [†]	31.78 (5.20)	.13	.17	16	-01	-00	I						
7. Child- reported SDQ	2.60 (2.15)	.41 ^{**}	.32**	.25*	07	80.	04	l					
8. Child- reported SCARED	20.7 (11.84)	.27**	.37**	.16	00.	.07	12	.62**					

Table 3. Inter-Correlations Among Study Variables
Variable	M(SD)	I.	2.	3.	4.	5.	6.	7.	8.	9.	10.	11.	12.	2
9. Child-reported CDI [†]	9.23 (5.11)	.22	.23*	.24*	08	.03	.01	.48**	.59**	Т				l
10. RFQ	22.73 (6.79)	.20*	.12	.28*	11.	13	.04	.21**	.26**	.53**	ı			
 Child- reported Parent Acceptance CRPBI 	64.46 (6.89)	12	90.	30*	18	20	01	11.	.13	18	36**	I		
12. Child Age	13.63 (2.20)	.10	02	06	07	.12	.35**	00	06	.14	.27**	05	I	
13 Child Sex	-	.03	.07	.07	.04	90.	13	.28**	.24**	.05	03	.13	.01	ĺ
<i>Note</i> . SDQ = Strei Depression Invent	agths and Diff ory; CESD =	ficultie: Center	s Questio for Epid	nnaire; ; emiolog	SCARE ical Stu	D = Scre dies Dep	en for Cl	nild Anx PATPSI	iety Relá = Parent	ated Dis tal Attit	sorders; udes To	CDI = (Child	

Psychological Services Inventory; PBI = Parental Behavior Inventory; RFQ = Risky Family Questionnaire; CRPBI = Child Report of Parental Behavior Inventory.

†Correlations from Sample 2 only.

**p<.01, *p<.05

Table 3 (continued)

	Model 1: SD(Q Emotion	al Problems	Model	2: SCAREI	~
	Chil	d Self-rep	ort	Child	Self-report	
	B(SE)	β	Ь	B(SE)	β	р
Intercept	2.50 (1.20)	э	.039	21.13 (6.74)	9	.002
Child Age	04 (0.08)	-0.04	.54	-0.37 (0.44)	-0.07	.40
Child Sex	1.06 (0.34)	0.25	.002	5.26 (1.93)	0.22	.007
Study Sample	0.04 (0.35)	0.01	06.	1.06 (1.96)	0.04	.59
Mother-report of Child (SDQ or SCARED)	0.44 (0.10)	0.40	<.001	0.45 (0.10)	0.39	<,001
Mother's Depressive Symptoms	-0.06 (0.03)	-0.16	.06	-0.26 (0.17)	-0.13	.12
Mother-report of Child (SDQ or SCARED) X Mother's Depressive Symptoms	0.01 (0.01)	0.05	.54	0.01 (0.02)	0.04	.65
R ² R ²		.25			.21	

Table 4. Multiple Regressions Testing Mothers' Depressive Symptoms as a Moderator between Mother and Child Reports of Child Internalizing Symptoms (SDQ and SCARED)

Note. Child Sex coded as 0 = male, 1 = female; SDQ = Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire; SCARED = Screen for Child

Anxiety Related Disorders.

Table 5. Multiple Regressions Testing Mothers' Self-Reports of Warmth and Acceptance as a Moderator between Mother and Child Reports of Child Internalizing Symptoms (SDQ and SCARED) for Sample 2

I	Model 1: SDC	2 Emotiona	d Problems	Model	2: SCARED	
	Chil	d Self-repo	ц	Child	Self-report	
	B(SE)	β	р	B(SE)	β	р
Intercept	2.71 (1.33)	1	.05	19.44 (7.22)	3	600.
- Child Age	-0.04 (0.10)	-0.04	.67	-0.14 (0.51)	-0.03	.79
Child Sex	0.94 (0.46)	0.21	.04	6.33 (2.48)	0.29	.013
Mother-report of Child (SDQ or SCARED)	0.56 (0.11)	0.51	<.001	0.24 (0.13)	0.21	.07
Mother's Warmth and Acceptance (PBI)	0.07 (0.05)	0.14	.19	0.12 (0.28)	0.06	.66
Mother-report of Child (SDQ or SCARED) X Mother-report Warmth and Acceptance	0.01 (0.03)	0.05	.66	-0.03 (0.03)	-0.10	.46
1 R ²		.32			.14	

Note. Child Sex coded as 0 = male, 1 = female; SDQ = Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire; SCARED = Screen for Child Anxiety Related Disorders. PBI = Parental Behavior Inventory.

	Model 1: SD0	Q Emotion	al Problems	Model	2: SCARED	
	Chil	ld Self-repo	ort	Child	Self-report	
	B(SE)	β	р	B(SE)	β	р
Intercept	2.75 (1.45)	1	.06	22.47 (8.03)	I	.007
Child Age	-0.04(0.11)	-0.05	.70	-0.37 (0.58)	-0.08	.52
Child Sex	0.96 (0.53)	0.21	.08	6.99 (3.06)	0.32	.026
Mother-report of Child (SDQ or SCARED)	0.57 (0.14)	0.48	<.001	0.15 (0.16)	0.12	.37
Child-report Mother's Warmth and Accentance (CRPRI)	0.03 (0.04)	0.12	.33	0.18 (0.22)	0.11	.42
Mother-report of Child (SDQ or SCARED) X Child-report Mother's Warmth and	0.01 (0.02)	0.06	.62	0.02 (0.03)	0.09	.53
Acceptance		00			ç	
K ⁴		87.			.12	

Table 6. Multiple Regressions Testing Children's Report of Mothers' Warmth and Acceptance as a Moderator between Mother and Child Reports of Child Internalizing Symptoms (SDQ and SCARED) for Sample 2 *Note*. Child Sex coded as 0 = male, 1 = female; SDQ = Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire; SCARED = Screen for Child

Anxiety Related Disorders; CRPBI = Child Report of Parental Behavior Inventory.

tternalizing Symptoms (SDQ and SCARED)

	Model 1: SDC	Q Emotion	al Problems	Model	2: SCAREI	0
	Chil	d Self-repo	ţ	Child	Self-report	
	B(SE)	β	р	B(SE)	β	р
Intercept	2.77 (1.22)	1	.025	26.19 (6.64)	1	<.001
Child Age	-0.07 (0.08)	-0.07	.37	-0.76 (0.44)	-0.14	.08
Child Sex	1.11 (0.34)	0.26	.002	5.26 (1.88)	0.22	900.
Study Sample	0.15 (0.35)	0.04	.66	1.24(1.88)	0.05	.51
Mother-report of Child (SDQ or SCARED)	0.40 (0.10)	0.36	<,001	0.34(0.09)	0.29	<.001
Risky Family Environment (RFQ)	0.05 (0.03)	0.17	.052	0.45(0.14)	0.26	.002
Mother-report of Child (SDQ or SCARED) X Risky Family Environment	-0.00 (0.01)	-0.01	06.	0.01 (0.01)	0.13	.12
		.25			.27	

Note. Child Sex coded as 0 = male, 1 = female; SDQ = Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire; SCARED = Screen for Child

Anxiety Related Disorders. RFQ = Risky Family Questionnaire.

Table 8. Multiple Regressions Testing Child Age as a Moderator between Mother and Child Reports of Child Internalizing
Symptoms (SDQ and SCARED)

	Model 1: SDC	Q Emotion	al Problems	Model	2: SCARED	
	Chil	d Self-rep	ort	Child	Self-report	
	B(SE)	β	d	B(SE)	β	р
Intercept	1.87 (0.61)	E	.003	16.22 (3.39)		<.001
Mother-report of Child (SDQ or SCARED)	0.43 (0.09)	0.39	<.001	0.40 (0.09)	0.35	<.001
Child Age	-0.20 (0.08)	-0.02	.80	-0.26 (0.44)	-0.05	.56
Child Sex	1.04(0.35)	0.24	.003	4.99(1.93)	0.21	.011
Study Sample	0.28 (0.37)	0.06	.45	1.16(1.94)	0.05	.55
Mother-report of Child (SDQ or SCARED) X Child Age	0.03 (0.05)	0.05	.54	0.07 (0.05)	0.12	.16
R ²		.23			.20	

Note. Child Sex coded as 0 = male, 1 = female; SDQ = Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire; SCARED = Screen for

Child Anxiety Related Disorders.

Table 9. Multiple Regressions Testing Child Sex as a Moderator between Mother and Child Reports of Child Internalizin
Symptoms (SDQ and SCARED)

	Model 1: SDC	Q Emotion	al Problems	Model	2: SCARED	
	Chil	ld Self-repo	ort	Child	Self-report	
	B(SE)	β	р	B(SE)	β	р
Intercept	2.30 (1.20)	1	.06	20.81 (6.67)	1	.002
Mother-report of Child (SDQ or SCARED)	0.36 (0.13)	0.32	.007	0.29 (0.14)	0.25	.036
Child Sex	1.07(0.34)	0.25	.002	5.31 (1.92)	0.22	700.
Child Age	-0.03 (0.08)	-0.04	.66	-0.40 (0.44)	-0.08	.36
Study Sample	0.14 (0.35)	0.03	.70	1.54(1.96)	0.06	.43
Mother-report of Child (SDQ or SCARED) X Child Sex	0.13 (0.18)	0.09	.46	0.24 (0.19)	0.15	.20
R ²		.23			.20	

Note. Child Sex coded as 0 = male, 1 = female; SDQ = Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire; SCARED = Screen for Child

Anxiety Related Disorders.

	Model 1 (SD Towards May	Q): Mothe	er's Attitude	Model 2 (SCARI Toursde Mant	ED): Mothe	r's Attitude
	ATAT CONTRAAD T			TAT SD ID AO T		ITATINOA
	B(SE)	β	Р	B(SE)	β	р
Intercept	22.32 (3.29)	3	<.001	22.15 (3.27)	:	<.001
Child Age	0.73 (0.24)	0.35	.003	0.75 (0.24)	0.36	.002
Child Sex	-1.60(1.19)	-0.15	.19	-1.19 (1.18)	-0.12	.32
Mother-report of Child (SDQ or SCARED)	0.27 (0.35)	0.11	.45	0.11 (0.06)	0.20	60.
Child Self-report (SDQ or SCARED)	-0.26 (0.35)	-0.12	.42	-0.06 (0.06)	-0.13	.20
Mother-report of Child (SDQ or SCARED) X Child Self-report (SDQ or SCARED)	0.07 (0.10)	0.10	.50	-0.00 (0.01)	-0.00	66.
R ²		.17			.19	

Table 10. Multiple Regressions Testing Mother-Child Informant Discrepancies on the SDQ and SCARED as a Predictor of Mothers' Attitudes Towards Mental Health Treatment for Sample 2 *Note*. Child Sex coded as 0 = male, 1 = female; SDQ = Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire; SCARED = Screen for Child

Anxiety Related Disorders.

	Child S	elf-report of Depressive S	ymptoms (CDI)
	B(SE)	β	d
ercept	3.67 (3.36)	ł	.28
ild Age	0.32 (0.23)	0.15	.18
ild Sex	0.69 (1.14)	0.07	.55
other-report of Child Depressive Symptoms DI)	0.20 (0.09)	0.26	.039
other-report Warmth and Acceptance (PBI)	0.17(0.13)	0.16	.19
other-report Child Depressive Symptoms DI) X Mother-report Warmth and Gentance (PBI)	-0.06 (0.02)	-0.32	.006
R^2		.19	

Table 11. Multiple Regressions Testing Mothers' Warmth and Acceptance (Mother-Report) as a Moderator between Mother and Child Reports of Child Depressive Symptoms (CDI) for Sample 2

68

Note. Child Sex coded as 0 = male, 1 = female; CDI = Child Depression Inventory; PBI = Parental Behavior Inventory.

Intercept Aother-report of Child Anxiety Symptoms SCARED) Gisky Family Environment (RFQ) Aother-report of Child Anxiety Symptoms X	Child Sel B(SE) 30.20 (6.17) 0.34 (0.10) 0.43 (0.15) 0.24 (0.01)	f-report of Anxiety Symp β 0.29 0.24 0.17	toms (SCARED) <i>p</i> <.001 .005 .043
isky Family Environment (RFQ) R^2		.23	

Table 12. Family Environment as a Moderator between Mother and Child Reports of Child Anxiety Symptoms (SCARED)

Note. Child Sex coded as 0 = male, 1 = female; SCARED= Screen For Child Anxiety Related Disorders; RFQ = Risky

Family Questionnaire.

	Child-	report of Anxiety Sympto	ms (SCARED)
	B(SE)	β	d
Intercept	26.56 (6.62)	ł	<.001
Mother-report of Child Anxiety Symptoms (SCARED)	0.13 (0.12)	0.12	.28
Risky Family Environment (RFQ)	0.57 (0.18)	0.35	.002
Mother-report of Child Anxiety Symptoms (SCARED) X Risky Family Environment	0.04 (0.02)	0.24	.033
(Kr.Q) R ²		.29	

Table 13. Family Environment as a Moderator between Mother and Child Reports of Child Anxiety Symptoms (SCARED) for Sample 2 Only

Note. Child Sex coded as 0 = male, 1 = female; SCARED= Screen For Child Anxiety Related Disorders; RFQ = Risky Family

Questionnaire.

Figure 1. Association between children's report of their depressive symptoms and motherreported child depressive symptoms as moderated by mothers' report of maternal warmth and acceptance (Sample 2 only).



Figure 2. Association between children's report of their anxiety symptoms and mother-reported child anxiety symptoms as moderated by stressful family environment.





Figure 3. Association between children's report of their anxiety symptoms and mother-reported child anxiety symptoms as moderated by stressful family environment (Sample 2 only).

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Achenbach, T. M., McConaughy, S. H., & Howell, C. T. (1987). Child/adolescent behavioral and emotional problems: Implications of cross-informant correlations for situational specificity. *Psychological Bulletin*, 101, 213-232. doi:10.1037/0033-2909.101.2.213
- Affrunti, N. W., & Woodruff-Borden, J. (2015). The effect of maternal psychopathology on parent-child agreement of child anxiety symptoms: A hierarchical linear modeling approach. *Journal of Anxiety Disorders*, *32*, 56-65. doi:10.1016/j.janxdis.2015.03.010
- Aiken, L. S., & West, S. G. (1991). *Multiple regression: Testing and interpreting interactions*. Thousand Oaks, CA, US: Sage Publications, Inc.
- Almeida, D. M., & Galambos, N. L. (1991). Examining father involvement and the quality of father–adolescent relations. *Journal of Research on Adolescence*, 1, 155-172. doi:10.1207/s15327795jra0102_3
- American Psychiatric Association. (2013). *Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders* (5th ed.). Arlington, VA: American Psychiatric Association.
- American Psychological Association. (2019). Promoting awareness of children's mental health issues. Retrieved February 10, 2019, from https://www.apa.org/advocacy/health/children.
- Bajeux, E., Klemanski, D. H., Husky, M., Leray, E., Chee, C., Shojaei, T., . Kovess-Masfety, V. (2018). Factors associated with parent-child discrepancies in reports of mental health disorders in young children. *Child Psychiatry & Human Development*, 49, 1003-1010. doi:10.1007/s10578-018-0815-7
- Banta, J. E., James, S., Haviland, M. G., Andersen, R. M. (2013). Race/ethnicity, parentidentified emotional difficulties, and mental health visits among California children. *Journal of Behavioral Health Services & Research*, 40, 5-19. doi:10.1007/s11414-012-9298-7

- Barker, E. T., Bornstein, M. H., Putnick, D. L., Hendricks, C., & Suwalsky, J. D. (2007). Adolescent-mother agreement about adolescent problem behaviors: direction and predictors of disagreement. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence, 36*, 950-962. doi:1080/00224490902954315
- Belle, D., & Burr, R. (1991). Why children do not confide: An exploratory analysis. *Child Study Journal*, *21*, 217-234.
- Berg-Nielsen, T. S., Vika, A., & Dahl, A. A. (2003). When adolescents disagree with their mothers: CBCL-YSR discrepancies related to maternal depression and adolescent selfesteem. *Child: Care, Health, & Development, 29*, 207-213. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2214.2003.00332.x
- Birmaher, B., Khetarpal, S., Brent, D., Cully, M., Balach, L., Kaufman, J., & Neer, S. M. (1997). The Screen for Child Anxiety Related Emotional Disorders (SCARED): Scale construction and psychometric characteristics. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 36, 545-553. doi:10.1097/00004583-199704000-00018
- Bordin, E. S. (1979). The generalizability of the psychoanalytic concept of the working alliance. *Psychotherapy: Theory, Research & Practice, 16, 252–260.* doi:10.1037/h0085885
- Bourdon, K. H., Goodman, R., Rae, D. S., Simpson, G. S., & Koretz, D. S. (2005). The strengths and difficulties questionnaire: U.S. normative data and psychometric properties. *Journal* of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry, 44, 557-564. doi:10.1097/01.chi.0000159157.57075.c8
- Breslau, N., Davis, G. C., & Prabucki, K. (1987). Depressed mothers as informants in family history research: Are they accurate? *Psychiatry Research*, 24, 345-359. doi:10.1016/0165-1781(88)90115-1.
- Briggs-Gowan, M. J., Carter, A. S., & Schwab-Stone, M. (1996). Discrepancies among mother, child, and teacher reports: Examining the contributions of maternal depression and anxiety. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, 24(6), 749-765. doi:10.1007/BF01664738
- Cavendish, W., Montague, M., Enders, C., & Dietz, S. (2014). Mothers' and adolescents'' perceptions of family environment and adolescent social-emotional functioning. *Journal* of Child and Family Studies, 52-66. doi:10.1007/s10826-012-9685-y
- Cohen, J., Cohen, P., West, S. G., Aiken, L. S. (2002). *Applied multiple regression/correlation analysis for the behavioral sciences* (3rd ed.). Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Inc. Publishers.
- Chi, T. C., & Hinshaw, S. P. (2002). Mother–child relationships of children with ADHD: The role of maternal depressive symptoms and depression-related distortions. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, 30, 387-400. doi:10.1023/A:1015770025043

- Chilcoat, H. D., & Breslau, N. (1997). Does psychiatric history bias mothers' reports? An application of a new analytic approach. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, *36*, 971-979. doi:10.1097/00004583-199707000-00020
- Choudhury, M. S., Pimentel, S. S., & Kendall, P. C. (2003). Childhood anxiety disorders: Parent– child (dis)agreement using a structured interview for the DSM–IV. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 42, 957-964. doi:10.1097/01.CHI.0000046898.27264.A2
- De Los Reyes, A., Augenstein, T. M., Wang, M., Thomas, S. A., Drabick, D. A., Burgers, D. E., & Rabinowitz, J. (2015). The validity of the multi-informant approach to assessing child and adolescent mental health. *Psychological Bulletin*, 141, 858-900. doi:10.1037/a0038498
- De Los Reyes, A., Goodman, K. L., Kliewer, W., & Red-Quiñones, K. (2008). Whose depression relates to discrepancies? Testing relations between informant characteristics and informant discrepancies from both informants' perspectives. *Psychological Assessment*, 20, 139-149. doi:10.1037/1040-3590.20.2.139
- De Los Reyes, A., & Kazdin, A. E. (2004). Measuring informant discrepancies in clinical child research. *Psychological Assessment, 16*, 330-334. doi:10.1037/1040-3590.16.3.330
- De Los Reyes, A., & Kazdin, A. E. (2005). Informant discrepancies in the assessment of childhood psychopathology: A critical review, theoretical framework, and recommendations for further study. *Psychological Bulletin*, 131, 483-509. doi:10.1037/0033-2909.131.4.483
- De Los Reyes, A., & Kazdin A. E. (2006). Informant discrepancies in assessing child dysfunction relate to dysfunction with mother-child interactions. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, *15*, 643-661. doi:10.1007/s10826-006-9031-3
- De Los Reyes, A., Youngstrom, E. A., Pabón, S. C., Youngstrom, J. K., Feeny, N. C., & Findling, R. I. (2011a). Internal consistency and associated characteristics of informant discrepancies in clinic referred youth ages 11 to 17 years. *Journal of Clinical Child and Adolescent Psychology*, 40, 36-53. doi:10.1080/15374416.2011.533402
- De Los Reyes, A. Youngstrom, E. A., Swan, A. J., Youngstrom, J. F., Feeny, N. C., & Findling, R. L. (2011b). Informant discrepancies in clinical reports of youths and interviewers' impressions of the reliability of informants. *Journal of clinical and Adolescent Psychopharmacology*, 21, 417-424. doi:10.1089/cap.2011.0011
- Dempster, R., Davis, D. W., Jones, V. F., Keating, A., & Wildman, A. (2015). The role of stigma in parental help-seeking for perceived child behavior problems in urban, low-income African American parents. *Journal of Clinical Psychology in Medical Setting*, 22, 265-278. doi:10.1007/s10880-015-9433-8

- Duhig, A. M., Renk, K., Epstein, M. K., & Phares, V. (2000). Interparental agreement on internalizing, externalizing, and total behavior problems: A meta-analysis. *Clinical Psychology: Science and Practice*, 7, 435-453. doi:10.1093/clipsy.7.4.435.
- Edwards, J. R. (1994). The study of congruence in organizational behavior research: critique and a proposed alternative. *Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes*, 58, 51-100. doi:10.1006/obhd.1994.1029
- Elkind, D. (2002). Piaget, Jean (1896–1980). In J. W. Guthrie (Ed.), Encyclopedia of Education (2nd ed., Vol. 5, pp. 1894-1898). New York, NY: Macmillan Reference USA. Retrieved from https://link.galegroup.com/apps/doc/CX3403200491/GVRL?u=cuny_hunter&sid=GVRL &xid=acd45f48
- Engel, N. A., Rodrigue, J. R., & Geffken, G. R. (1994). Parent-child agreement on ratings of anxiety in children. *Psychological Reports*, 75, 1251-1260. doi:10.2466/pr0.1994.75.3.1251
- Famer, E. M., Burns, B. J., Phillips, S. D., Angold, A., & Costello, E. J. (2003). Pathways into and through mental health services for children and adolescents. *Psychiatric Services*, 54, 60-66. doi:10.1176/appi.ps.54.1.60
- Fanelli, D., & Ioannidis, J. P. (2013). US studies may overestimate effect sizes in softer research. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 110, 15031-15036. doi:10.1073/pnas.1302997110
- Faul, F., Erdfelder, E., Buchner, A., & Lang, A. G. (2009). Statistical power analyses using G*Power 3.1: Tests for correlation and regression analyses. *Behavior Research Methods*, 41, 1149-1160. doi:10.3758/BRM.41.4.1149
- FeldmanHall, O., Mobbs, D., Evans, D., Hiscox, L., Navrady, L., & Dalgleish, T. (2012). What we say and what we do: The relationship between real and hypothetical moral choices. *Cognition*, 123, 434-441. doi:10.1016/j.cognition.2012.02.00.1
- Ferdinand, R. F., van der Ende, J., & Verhulst, F. C. (2004). Parent–adolescent disagreement regarding psychopathology in adolescents from the general population as a risk factor for adverse outcome. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, 113, 198-206. doi:10.3758/BRM.41.4.1149
- Ganzach, Y. (1997). Misleading interaction and curvilinear terms. *Psychological Methods*, 2, 235-247. doi:10.1037/1082-989X.2.3.235
- Goodman, A., Lamping, D. L., & Ploubidis, G. B. (2010). When to use broader internalizing and externalizing subscales instead of the hypothesized five subscales on the Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire (SDQ): Data from British parents, teachers, and children. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, 38, 1179-1191. doi:10.1007/s10802-010-9434-x

- Goodman. R. (2001). Psychometric properties of the strengths and difficulties questionnaire. Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry, 40, 1337-1345. doi:10.1097/00004583-200111000-00015
- Goolsby, J., Rich, B., A., Hinnant, B., Habayeb, S., Berghorst, L., De Los Reyes, A., & Alvord, M. K. (2018). Parent-child informant discrepancy is associated with poorer treatment outcome. *Journal of Child & Family Studies*, 27, 1228-1241. doi:10.1007/s10826-017-0946-7
- Griffin, D., Murray, S., & Gonzalez, R. (1999). Difference score correlations in relationship research: A conceptual primer. *Personal Relationships*, 6, 505-518. doi:10.1111/j.1475-6811.1999.tb00206.x
- Grills, A. E., & Ollendick, T. H. (2002). Issues in parent–child agreement: The case of structured diagnostic interviews. *Clinical Child and Family Psychology Review*, 5, 57–83. doi:10.1023/A:1014573708569
- Hale, W. W., III., Crocetti, E., Raaijmakers, Q. A. W., & Meeus, W. H. J. (2011). A metaanalysis of the cross-cultural psychometric properties of the Screen for Child Anxiety Related Disorders (SCARED). *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 52, 80-90. doi:10.1111/j.1469-7610.2010.02285.x
- Harrison, M. E., McKay, M. M., & Bannon, W. M., Jr. (2004). Inner-city child mental health service use: The real question is why youth and families do not use services. *Community Mental Health Journal*, 40, 119-131. doi:10.1023/B:COMH.0000022732.80714.8b
- Hawley, K. M., & Weisz, J. R. (2003). Child, parent, and therapist (dis)agreement on target problems in outpatient therapy: The therapist's dilemma and its implications. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 71, 62-70. doi:10.1037/0022-006X.71.1.62
- Haynes, S. N. (1993). Treatment implications of psychological assessment. *Psychological Assessment*, *5*, 251-253. doi:10.1037/1040-3590.5.3.251
- Hinshaw, S. (1992). Externalizing behavior problems and academic underachievement in childhood and adolescence: Causal relationships and underlying mechanisms. *Psychological Bulletin*, 111, 127-155. doi:10.1037/0033-2909.111.1.127
- Hofstra, M., Van Der Ende, J., & Verhulst, F. (2003). Child and adolescent problems predict DSM-IV disorders in adulthood: A 14-year follow-up of a Dutch epidemiological sample. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 41, 182-189. doi:10.1097/00004583-200202000-00012
- Horvath, A. O., & Luborsky, L. (1993). The role of the therapeutic alliance in psychotherapy. Journal of Counseling and Clinical Psychology, 61, 561-573. doi:10.1037/0022-006X.61.4.561

- Hughes, E. K., & Gullone, E. (2010). Discrepancies between adolescent, mother, and father reports of adolescent internalizing symptom levels and their association with parent symptoms. *Journal of Clinical Psychology*, 66, 978-995. doi:10.1002/jclp.20695
- Jensen, P. S., Xenakis, S. N., Davis, H., & Degroot, J. (1988). Child psychopathology rating scales and interrater agreement: II. Child and family characteristics. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 27, 451-461. doi:10.1097/00004583-198807000-00013
- Karoly, P. (1993). Goal systems: An organizing framework for clinical assessment and treatment planning. *Psychological Assessment*, *5*, 273-280. doi:10.1037/1040-3590.5.3.273.
- Kazdin, A. E. (1989). Identifying depression in children: A comparison of alternative selection criteria. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, 17, 437-455. doi:10.1007/BF00915037
- Kolko, D. J., & Kazdin, A. E. (1993). Emotional/behavioral problems in clinic and nonclinic children: Correspondence among child, parent, and teacher reports. *Journal of Child Psychology & Psychiatry*, 34, 991-1006. doi:10.1111/j.1469-7610.1993.tb01103.x
- Kovacs, M. (1985). The Children's Depression Inventory (CDI). *Psychopharmacology Bulletin*, 21, 995-998.
- Kovacs, M. (1997). *The Children's Depression Inventory Parent Version (CDI-P)*. Toronto, Canada: Multi-Health Systems, Inc.
- Kovacs, M. (2001) Gender and the course of major depressive disorder through adolescence in clinically referred youngsters. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 40, 1079-1085. doi:10.1097/00004583-200109000-00017
- Larsen, J. T., To, Y. M., Fireman, G. (2007). Children's understanding and experience of mixed emotions. *Psychological Science*, *18*, 186-191. doi:10.1111/j.1467-9280.2007.01870.x
- Laird, R. D., & De Los Reyes, A. (2013). Testing informant discrepancies as predictors of early adolescent psychopathology: Why difference scores cannot tell you what you want to know and how polynomial regression may. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, 41, 1-14. doi:10.1007/s10802-012-9659-y
- Laird, R. D., & LaFleur, L. K. (2016). Disclosure and monitoring as predictors of motheradolescent agreement in reports of early adolescent rule-breaking behavior. *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology*, 45, 188-200. doi:10.1080/15374416.2014.963856
- Lewis, K. J. S., Mars, B., Lewis, G., Rice, F., Sellers, R., Thapar, A. K., . . Thapar, A. (2012). Do parents know best? Parent-reported vs. child-reported depression symptoms as predictors of future child mood disorder in a high-risk sample. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 141, 233-236. doi:10.1016/j.jad.2012.03.008

- Liddle, H. A. (1995). Conceptual and clinical dimensions of a multidimensional, multisystems engagement strategy in family-based adolescent treatment. *Psychotherapy*, *33*, 39-58. doi:10.1037/0033-3204.32.1.39
- Loucks, E. B., Almeida, N. D., Taylor, S. E., & Matthews, K. A. (2011). Childhood family psychosocial environment and coronary heart disease risk. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 73, 563-571. doi:10.1097/PSY.0b013e318228c820
- Makol, B. A., & Polo, A., J. Parent-child endorsement discrepancies among youth at chronic-risk for depression. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, 46, 1077-1088. doi:10.1007/s10802-017-0360-z
- Margolies, P., & Weintraub, S. (1977). The revised 56-item CRPBI as a research instrument: Reliability and factor structure. *Journal of Clinical Psychology*, *33*(2), 472-476. doi:10.1002/1097-4679(197704)33:2<472::AID-JCLP2270330230>3.0.CO
- Merikangas, D. R., He, J., Burstein, M., Swanson, S. A., Avenevoli, S., Cui, L., ... & Swendsen, J. (2010). Lifetime prevalence of mental disorders in US adolescents: results from the National Comorbidity Study-Adolescent Supplement. *Journal of the American Academy* of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry, 49, 980-989. doi:10.1016/j.jaac.2010.05.017
- Möller-Leimkühler, A. M., Bottlender, R., Straub, A., Rutz, W. (2004). Is there evidence for a male depressive syndrome in inpatients with major depression? *Journal of Affective Disorders*, *80*, 87-93. doi:10.1016/S0165-0327(03)00051-X
- Najman, J. M., Williams, G. M., Nikles, J., Spence, S., Bor, W., O'Callaghan, M., & Andersen, M. J. (2000). Mothers' mental illness and child behavior problems: Cause–effect association or observation bias? *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 39, 592-602. doi:10.1097/00004583-200005000-00013
- Nezu, A. M., & Nezu, C. M. (1993). Identifying and selecting target problems for clinical interventions: A problem-solving model. *Psychological Assessment*, 5, 254-263. doi:10.1037/1040-3590.5.3.254
- Pereira, A. L., Muris, P. Barros, L., Goes, R., Marques, T., & Russo, V. (2014). Agreement and discrepancy between mother and child in the evaluation of children's anxiety symptoms and anxiety life interference. *European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 24, 327-337. doi: 10.1007/s00787-014-0583-2
- Pleck, J. H. (1983). Husbands' paid work and family roles: Current research issues. In H. Lopata & J. H. Pleck (Eds.), *Research in the interweave of social role: Vol 3. Families and jobs.* (pp. 87-119). Greenwich CT: JAI Press.
- Radloff, L. S. (1977). The CES-D scale: A self-report depression scale for research in the general population. *Applied Psychological Measurement*, 1, 385-401. doi:10.1177/014662167700100306

- Renouf, A. G., & Kovacs, M. (1994). Concordance between mothers' reports and children's selfreports of depressive symptoms: A longitudinal study. *Journal of the American Academy* of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry, 33, 208-216. doi:10.1097/00004583-199402000-00008
- Rescorla, L. A., Ewing, G., Ivanova, M. Y., Acbi, M., Bilenberg, N., Dielman, G. C., ... Verhulst, F. C. (2017). Parent-adolescent cross-informant agreement in clinically referred samples: Findings from seven societies. *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology*, 1- 14. doi:10.1080/15374416.2016.1266642
- Richters, J., & Pellegrini, D. (1989). Depressed mothers' judgments about their children: An examination of the depression-distortion hypothesis. *Child Development*, 60, 1068-1075. doi:10.2307/1130780
- Rohner, R. P. (1986). *The warmth dimension: Foundations of parental acceptance–rejection theory*. Beverly Hills, CA: Sage.
- Rohner, R. P. (2004). The parental "acceptance-rejection syndrome": Universal correlates of perceived rejection. American Psychologist, 59, 830-840. doi:10.1037/0003-066X.59.8.830
- Rothen, S., Vanderleur, C. L., Lustenberger, Y., Jeanprêtre, N., Ayer, E., Gamma, F., ... Preisig, M. (2009). Parent-child agreement and prevalence estimates of diagnoses in childhood: Direct interview versus family history method. *International Journal of Methods in Psychiatric Research*, 18, 96-109. doi:10.1002/mpr.281
- Salbach-Andrae, H., Klinskowski, N., Lenz, K., & Lehmkuhl, U. (2009). Agreement between youth-reported and parent-reported psychopathology in a referred sample. *European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 18, 136-143.
- Seiffge-Krenke, I., & Pakalniskiene, V. (2011). Who shapes whom in the family: Reciprocal links between autonomy support in the family and parents' and adolescents' coping behaviors. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 40, 983-995. doi:10.1007/s10964-010-9603-9
- Sourander, A., Helstelä, L., & Helenius, H. (1999). Parent-adolescent agreement on emotional and behavioral problems. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, *34*, 657-663. doi:10.1007/s001270050189
- Tabachnick, B., & Fidell, L. (2012). *Using multivariate statistics* (6th ed.). Boston, MA: Pearson Education.
- Taylor, S. E., Eisenberger, N. I., Saxbe, D., Lehman, B. J., & Lieberman, M. D. (2006). Neural responses to emotional stimuli are associated with childhood family stress. *Biological Psychiatry*, 60, 296-301. doi:10.1016/j.biopsych.2005.09.027

- Taylor, S. E., Lerner, J. S., Sage, R. M., Lehman, B. J., & Seeman, T. E. (2004). Early environment, emotions, response to stress, and health. *Journal of Personality*, 72, 1365-1393. doi:10.1111/j.1467-6494.2004.00300.x
- Thurston, I. B., Phares, V., Coates, E. E., & Bogart, L. M. (2015). Child problem recognition and help-seeking intentions among Black and White parents. *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology*, 44, 604-615. doi:10.1080/15374416.2014.883929
- Treutler, C. M., & Epkins, C. C. (2003). Are discrepancies among child, mother, and father reports on children's behavior related to parents' psychological symptoms and aspects of parent-child relationships? *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, 31, 13-27. doi:10.1023/A:1021765114434
- Turner, E. A. (2012). The parental attitudes toward psychological services inventory: Adaptation and development of an attitude scale. *Community Mental Health Journal*, 48, 436-449. doi:10.1007/s10597-011-9432-7
- Turner, E. A., & Liew, J. (2010). Children's adjustment and child mental health service use: The role of parents' attitudes and personal service use in an upper middle class sample. *Community Mental Health Journal*, 46, 231-240. doi:10.1007/s10597-009-9221-8
- U.S. Census Bureau. (2018). Quick facts: Dallas county, Texas. Retrieved from https://www.census.gov/quickfacts/fact/table/dallascountytexas/PST045216
- Van der Meer, M., Dixon, A., & Rose, D. (2008). Parent and child agreement on reports of problem behavior obtained from a screening questionnaire, the SDQ. *European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 17, 491-497. doi:10.1007/s00787-008-0691-y
- Van Roy, B., Groholt, B., Heyerdahl, S., & Clench-Aas, J. (2010). Understanding discrepancies in parent-child reporting of emotional and behavioural problems: Effects of relational and socio-demographic factors. *BMC Psychiatry*, 10, 56-68. doi:10.1186/1471-244X-10-56
- Verhulst, F. C., Althaus, M., & Berden, G. F. (1987). The Child Assessment Schedule: Parentchild agreement and validity measures. *Journal of Child Psychology & Psychiatry*, 28, 455-466. doi:10.1111/j.1469-7610.1987.tb01766.x
- Verhulst, F. C., & van der Ende, J. (1992). Agreement between parents' reports and adolescents' self-reports of problem behavior. *Journal of Child Psychology & Psychiatry*, 33, 1011-1023. doi:10.1111/j.1469-7610.1992.tb00922.x
- Vierhaus, M., Rueth, J. E., & Lohaus, A. (2018). Observability of problem behavior and its relation to discrepancies between adolescent' self-report and parents' proxy report on problem behavior. *Psychological Assessment, 30*, 669-677. doi:10.1037/pas0000515
- Weisz, J., & Weiss, B. (1991). Studying the "referability" of child clinical problems. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 59, 266-273. doi:10.1.1.599.7413

- Wierzbicki, M. (1987). A parent form of the children's depression inventory: Reliability and validity in nonclinical populations. *Journal of Clinical Psychology*, *1987*, 390-397. doi:10.1002/1097-4679(198707)43:4<390::aid-jclp2270430409>3.0.co;2-s
- Yeh, M., & Weisz, J. R. (2001). Why are we here at the clinic? Parent–child (dis)agreement on referral problems at outpatient treatment entry. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 69, 1018-1025. doi:10.1037//0022-006X.69.6.101
- Youngstrom, E., Loeber, R., & Stouthamer-Loeber, M. (2000). Patterns and correlates of agreement between parent, teacher, and male adolescent ratings of externalizing and internalizing problems. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 68, 1038-1050. doi:10.1037/0022-006X.68.6.1038
- Youniss, J., & Ketterlinus, R. D. Communication and connectedness in mother-and fatheradolescent relationships. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 16, 265-280. doi:10.1007/BF02139094
- Zeidner, M., & Saklofske, D. (1996). Adaptive and Maladaptive Coping. In M. Zeidner & N.S. Endler (Eds.), *Handbook of Coping: Theory, Research, Applications* (pp. 505-531). New York: John Wiley & Sons.